

Arch Mortgage Insurance Company
United Guaranty Residential Insurance Company
230 North Elm Street
Greensboro, NC 27401

Policyholder's Name and Mailing Address:

# FIRST LIEN MASTER POLICY FORM ARCH 3800.00 (03/20)

[Arch Mortgage Insurance Company], or "the Company," is a [Wisconsin] corporation. In consideration of the Insured's payment of Premium and subject to the Master Policy's terms, the Company agrees to pay any Insurance Benefit determined to be payable under the Master Policy in the event of a loss to the Insured, or if the Loan is a GSE Loan, to the GSE Beneficiary, due to the Default by a Borrower on a Loan.

To obtain information about the Master Policy, to register a complaint or to obtain information about related mortgage guaranty insurance products and services offered by the Company, the Insured may call the Company, toll free, at 800-793-4764.

**Master Policy Number:** 

		Master Policy Effective Date:		
<b>IN WITNESS WHEREOF</b> , the Company has caused the Master Policy to be signed by its duly authorized officers in facsimile to become effective as its original signature and binding on the Company.				
[Arch Mortgage Insurance Company]				
[Signature of Officer]		[Signature of Officer]		
President		Secretary		
-	[Signature of Officer] Authorized Represental			



# SAMPLE

First Lien Master Policy



i

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

1 GLOSSARY	1
2 COVERAGE	13
2.1 Scope of Master Policy	13
2.2 Insurance Application	13
2.3 Declination of Insurance Application and New Commitments	14
2.4 Coverage Term	14
2.5 Change of Ownership and Continuation of Coverage	14
2.6 Premium	15
2.7 Termination of Coverage	17
3. SIGNIFICANT DEFECTS	18
3.1 Company's Rights to Rescind	18
3.2 Rescission Limitations	18
3.3 Life of Loan Exclusions	18
3.4 Notice of Significant Defects, Single Loan Fraud, Pattern Actvity or GSE Repurchase	20
3.5 Rescission and Investigation Parameters	20
4 LOAN MODIFICATIONS	21
4.1 Loan Modifications	21
4.2 Approval of Loan Modifications and Assumptions	22
4.3 Company's Obligations and Remedies	22
5 LOAN SERVICING	22
5.1 Approval of Servicers	22
5.2 Change of Servicing	22
5.3 Revocation of Approval of Servicer	<b>2</b> 3
5.4 Servicing Reports	<b>2</b> 3



6 EXCLUSIONS FROM COVERAGE	23
6.1 Balloon Payment	24
6.2 Master Policy, Certificate Effective Date and First Payment Default	24
6.3 Incomplete Construction	24
6.4 Non-Residential Property	25
6.5 Physical Damage	25
6.6 Pre-existing Environmental Impairment	27
6.7 Defenses to Loan	27
6.8 First Lien Status	27
6.9 Loan not Originated in Compliance with Applicable Law	27
6.10 Failure to Satisfy Post-Origination Conditions and Obligations	27
6.11 Required Claim Documents	
7 CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO PAYMENT OF INSURANCE BENEFIT	28
7.1 Notice of Default	28
7.2 Monthly Default Reports	28
7.3 Appropriate Proceedings	29
7.4 Mitigation of Loss	30
7.5 Advances	31
8 CLAIMS	32
8.1 Filing Claims	32
8.2 Required Claim Support	33
8.3 Computation of Calculated Loss	35
8.4 Payment of Insurance Benefit	36
8.5 Discharge of Obligations	37
8.6 Reconsideration of Rescissions	38



9 ADDITIONAL CONDITIONS	39
9.1 File Retention, Information Requests and Company's Audit and Investigation Rights	39
9.2 Proceedings of Eminent Domain	40
9.3 Subrogation and Deficiency	40
9.4 No Duplication of Insurance Benefits	41
9.5 Notices	41
9.6 Limitation of Actions	41
9.7 Parties	42
9.8 Agency	43
9.9 Governing Law and Conformity to Law	43
9.10 Electronic Data Storage	43
9.11 No Waiver	43
9.12 Entire Agreement	43
9.13 Endorsement	43
9.14 Interpretation	44



#### 1 GLOSSARY

- **1.1 "Acquisition Option"** means the method of determining the amount of Insurance Benefit with respect to a Loan as set forth in Section 8.4(a)(i).
- 1.2 "Advances" means the costs incurred in connection with the items identified in Section 7.5.
- **1.3 "Anticipated Loss"** means an amount equal to the Calculated Loss (net of Physical Damage to the Property, but including Reasonable Wear and Tear) less the amount the Company reasonably anticipates receiving as proceeds of the sale of the Property, net of anticipated costs of the sale and holding costs. If this amount is greater than the amount of the Insurance Benefit calculated under the Percentage Option, the Anticipated Loss shall be reduced to an amount equal to the Insurance Benefit calculated under the Percentage Option.
- **1.4 "Applicable Law"** means any applicable federal, state, local or foreign law, statute, ordinance, common law, rule, regulation, judgment, order, writ, injunction, ruling, decree, arbitration award, license or permit of any governmental authority. Applicable Law includes any government imposed moratoria that apply to all lenders for Loans on properties in a jurisdiction which prohibit or limit the initiation or continuance of foreclosure proceedings or the eviction of Borrowers or tenants from a Property.
- **1.5 "Appropriate Proceedings"** means the formal commencement of any legal, administrative, judicial or non-judicial action, proceeding or remedy, permissible under the laws of the jurisdiction where the Property is located, to enforce the Borrower's obligations under a Loan, or to apply the Property to the satisfaction of the Borrower's obligations under a Loan. Such proceedings include: enforcing the terms of the Loan, eviction proceedings, preserving Deficiency Rights by making a bid as required under Section 7.3(c)(vi), and preserving or establishing Deficiency Rights in accordance with Section 9.3(b), acquiring Borrower's Title or Good and Merchantable Title to the Property, as may be required under the Master Policy, or asserting the Insured's or GSE Beneficiary's interest in the Property in a Borrower's bankruptcy or similar proceeding.
- **1.6 "Balloon Payment"** means a payment for an amount more than twice the regular periodic payment of principal and interest that is set forth in the Loan which becomes due when the Insured exercises its right to call the Loan when not in Default or because the term of the Loan is shorter than the amortization period.
- **1.7 "Borrower"** means any Person, or any trust controlled by a Person, obligated to repay the debt obligation created pursuant to the Loan. The Borrower may be more than one Person, and the term includes any coborrower, co-signer, co-obligor, guarantor or other Person obligated to make payments under the note, mortgage or other instrument of indenture, whether or not specifically listed on the Loan Application, the Insurance Application or the Certificate.
- **1.8 "Borrower's Own Funds"** means any funds owned by the Borrower or derived from assets owned by the Borrower (including loans secured by assets owned by the Borrower) but does not include funds received as a gift, grant or other funds that are subject to refund, rebate or repayment.
- **1.9 "Borrower's Title"** means such title to a Property as was vested in the Borrower at the time of a conveyance to the Insured or GSE Beneficiary, or to a third party, extinguishing all of the Borrower's rights in the Property; *provided, however,* with respect to meeting the Claim filing requirements of Section 8.1(a), Borrower's Title shall be satisfied even when a Property remains subject to a right of redemption under Applicable Law at the time the Property is conveyed to the Insured, GSE Beneficiary or a third party. The deed evidencing such title in the Insured or GSE Beneficiary need not be recorded unless required by Applicable Law, but Borrower's Title will not

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page 1 of 44



be deemed to have been conveyed until any and all necessary Appropriate Proceedings have been completed, except that the redemption period need not have expired.

- **1.10 "Business Day"** means any day on which the offices of the Company are open and carrying on substantially all of the Company's business functions.
- **1.11 "Calculated Loss"** means the amount calculated in accordance with Section 8.3, subject to any exclusions or reductions in coverage contained in the Master Policy.
- **1.12 "Certificate"** means the document entitled "Commitment and Certificate of Insurance," in paper or electronic form, which extends insurance coverage to a specified Loan, subject to the terms and conditions specified therein and in the Master Policy. A "Commitment and Certificate of Insurance" becomes a Certificate after all conditions precedent for coverage stated therein and in the Master Policy have been satisfied. Such Certificate will reference the form number of this Master Policy.
- **1.13 "Certificate Effective Date"** means: (i) for new Loans, 12:01 a.m. on the Loan Closing Date; (ii) for other Loans, 12:01 a.m. on the date of coverage as indicated in the Certificate; or (iii) a later date requested by the Insured and accepted by the Company. A new Loan is a Loan which was not Closed as of the date the Insured submitted the Insurance Application.
- **1.14 "Claim"** means a request to receive an Insurance Benefit submitted to the Company within the time period prescribed in the Master Policy, made on a form or in a format provided or approved by the Company.
- **1.15 "Claim Denial"** means notification by the Company to the Insured, after the Company's receipt of a Claim, that it will not pay the Claim due to the application of an exclusion listed in Section 6 or the breach of one or more provisions of this Master Policy. In the event of a Claim Denial, the Company shall return to the Insured all Premium received with respect to the affected Loan after the earlier of the date of the Default or the event which triggered the Claim Denial. A Rescission under Section 3 shall not be considered a Claim Denial.
- **1.16 "Claim Settlement Period"** means a sixty (60) day period that begins on the day a Claim becomes a Perfected Claim.
- **1.17 "Closed" or "Closing"** means the later of: (i) the date on which all Loan documents were executed; or (ii) the date on which the funds under the Loan were initially disbursed to, or for the benefit of, the Borrower.
- **1.18 "Collateral"** means the stock or membership certificate issued to a tenant-stockholder or resident-member by a cooperative housing corporation and the proprietary lease relating to one (1) unit in the cooperative housing corporation that is executed by the stockholder or member and any other rights of the stockholder or member.
- **1.19 "Commitment"** means the document entitled "Commitment and Certificate of Insurance," in paper or electronic form, issued by the Company indicating the terms and conditions under which the Company will extend insurance coverage to a specified Loan under the Master Policy, and which may become a Certificate subject to the terms and conditions specified therein and in the Master Policy. Such Commitment will reference the form number of this Master Policy.
- **1.20 "Company"** means the mortgage guaranty insurance company identified on the declaration page of this Master Policy.
- **1.21 "Company Initiated Cancellation"** means notification by the Company to the Insured, prior to the Company's receipt of a Claim, that it has cancelled coverage in connection with a Loan as of a specified date due

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page 2 of 44



to the application of an exclusion listed in Section 6, or the breach of one or more provisions of this Policy. In the event of a Company Initiated Cancellation, the Company shall return to the Insured all Premium received with respect to the affected Loan after the date of the event that triggered the Company Initiated Cancellation. A Rescission under Section 3 shall not be considered a Company Initiated Cancellation.

**1.22 "Cooperative Property"** means Residential Property, ownership of which is evidenced by ownership or membership in a cooperative housing corporation and the lease of a Residential unit by such corporation to the tenant-stockholder or resident-member, who shall be a Borrower. A loan secured by a Cooperative Property may be a Loan if the Insurance Application submitted by the Insured identifies the Loan as being secured by a Cooperative Property.

For a Loan secured by a Cooperative Property the following definitions apply:

- (a) Good and Merchantable Title to Collateral exists even if there is a First Lien on the entire real estate owned by the cooperative housing corporation, provided it has been disclosed to the Company in the Insurance Application for the Loan secured by the Collateral.
- (b) Property means (i) the Residential real property and all improvements on the real property which is owned by the cooperative housing corporation, and which is leased to the Borrower who holds an ownership or membership interest in such cooperative housing corporation, which lease and interest secure the related Loan, together with all easements and appurtenances, all rights of access, all rights to use common areas, recreational and other facilities, and all replacements or additions to any of the foregoing, and (ii) wherever the term "Property" is used and instead refers to the stock or membership certificate, the lease, or any other asset or right related to it, it shall be deemed to be changed to "Collateral," including for purposes of provisions relating to foreclosure, valuation or redemption; acquisition of title or other status of title, lien or ownership; or purchase, acquisition, sale, disposition or other conveyance by any Person.
- **1.23 "Court Expenses"** means the reasonable out-of-pocket costs of initiating and conducting Appropriate Proceedings and any eviction proceedings, and moving expenses, if, and to the extent that, moving expenses are required by law to be paid by the evicting party. Court Expenses include costs of filing or serving pleadings, conducting discovery and enforcing a judgment. Court Expenses do not include reimbursement for any time spent by the Insured or the Insured's employees, officers or agents, nor do these expenses include attorneys' fees.
- **1.24 "Credible Evidence"** means: (i) the information contained in the Loan Origination File (whether submitted to the Company prior to or after the Certificate Effective Date) and the Loan Servicing File; (ii) information relating to the Loan (whether written, electronic or oral) provided at any time by a First Party to the Company; or (iii) any other information (whether written, electronic or oral) received or obtained by the Company at any time from any Person provided that such information would be viewed by a reasonable Person familiar with all other Credible Evidence as having a basis in fact and not exhibiting falsity or material internal inconsistency (with the exception of a document which contains false information and which is used solely to establish such falsity or material internal inconsistency). Credible Evidence shall not include any written or oral statement made by the Borrower to the Company or the Company's agents after the Closing unless such statement was made under oath or is corroborated by other Credible Evidence. Examples of Credible Evidence are contained in the Delinquency and Claims Reference Manual, the applicable version of which is the one in effect on the Certificate Effective Date of the Loan.

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **3** of **44** 



- **1.25 "Deed-in-Lieu of Foreclosure"** means a conveyance of title to the Property from the Borrower in lieu of foreclosure or other proceeding.
- **1.26 "Default"** means the failure by a Borrower to pay when due a non-accelerated amount equal to or greater than one (1) regular periodic payment due under the terms of a Loan, or the failure by a Borrower to pay all amounts due under a Loan after the exercise by the Insured of the Due on Sale Clause of such Loan. Default does not mean a non-monetary default or violation of any other terms or conditions of the Loan that would allow for acceleration of the debt, or foreclosure, or other action to realize upon the security provided by the Loan. A Loan is deemed to be in Default as of the close of business on the installment due date if a scheduled installment payment has not been made.
- **1.27 "Default Amount"** means an amount equal to the unpaid principal balance of a Loan as of the date of Default, including any Negative Amortization provided for by the Loan documents and any capitalized interest resulting from a modification approved by the Company, excluding any of the following: (i) capitalization of delinquent interest unless such delinquent interest has been capitalized as a result of a Loan modification approved under Section 4; (ii) penalties; (iii) charges or Advances; and (iv) Negative Amortization not provided for in the Loan documents. If a Loan has been divided into secured and unsecured portions pursuant to proceedings under the federal bankruptcy laws, the Default Amount includes the unpaid principal balance due under both the secured and unsecured portions of the Loan even if the Insured has written off such unsecured portion, provided that the Insured has paid Premium on both the secured and unsecured portions of the Loan.
- **1.28 "Defect"** means a misstatement, misrepresentation, omission or data inaccuracy in connection with the Origination or Closing of a Loan, the Loan Application or the Insurance Application. The Company's determination of a Defect must be based on Credible Evidence.
- **1.29 "Deficiency Expenses"** means reasonable attorneys' fees, necessary court costs and other reasonably necessary costs incurred by the Insured as provided in Section 9.3(b) to preserve or establish Deficiency Rights and which are in addition to those incurred in standard and customary foreclosure proceedings.
- **1.30 "Deficiency Judgment"** means a court judgment imposing personal liability on the Borrower for some or the entire unpaid amount remaining under the terms of a Loan when the proceeds of a foreclosure sale of the Property subject to the mortgage securing the Loan were insufficient to fully satisfy the outstanding debt.
- **1.31 "Deficiency Rights"** means any right under Applicable Law to impose personal liability on the Borrower for some or the entire unpaid amount remaining under the terms of a Loan when the proceeds of a foreclosure sale of the Property subject to the mortgage securing the Loan were insufficient to fully satisfy the outstanding debt.
- **1.32 "Delinquency and Claims Reference Manual"** means the document identified as such on the Company's website containing instructions and information related to the servicing of delinquent Loans and the submission and processing of Claims. This document will include the list of eligible expense items for Claims.
- **1.33 "Due on Sale Clause"** means a contractual provision granting to the Insured the right to accelerate the maturity of the Loan upon a transfer of title to, or an interest in, the Property.
- **1.34 "Environmental Impairment"** means (a) any condition giving rise to liability under the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act (42 U.S.C. § 9601 et seq.) or other Applicable Law; or (b) any "Hazardous Waste" or "Regulated Substance" as those terms are defined by the Federal Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (42 U.S.C. § 6901 et seq.) or other Applicable Law; or (c) any chemicals, materials or substances defined as or included in the definition of "hazardous substances," "hazardous wastes," "hazardous

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page 4 of 44



materials," "restricted hazardous materials," "extremely hazardous substances," "toxic substances," "contaminants" or "pollutants" or words of similar meaning and regulatory effect under any Applicable Law; or (d) any other substance or condition that renders the principal Residential structure on the Property Uninhabitable. The presence of radon gas, lead paint or asbestos in the dwelling on a Property shall not be deemed to be an Environmental Impairment.

- **1.35** "First Lien" means a mortgage, deed of trust or other instrument that (a) constitutes or is equivalent to a First Lien or encumbrance on the Property, and (b) will allow the Person secured, directly or by a trustee or other Person, to foreclose on the Property (by power of sale, judicially or otherwise) upon Default to acquire title to the Property, free of any impediments which will have a materially adverse effect on either the transferability of the Property or the sale of the Property to a bona fide purchaser.
- **1.36 "First Party"** means the Loan Originator, the Policyholder, the Insured, the Servicer and any other Person (other than the Borrower) who performed any acts related to the Application for Insurance or Origination of a Loan, including correspondent lenders, mortgage Loan brokers, escrow or Closing agents, processers, underwriters, independent contractors, intermediaries involved in the Origination or processing of a Loan on behalf of the Policyholder, appraisers, and agents (including employees) of the Policyholder or of any such Persons.
- **1.37** "First Thirty-Six Months Test" means the test, determined at thirty-six (36) months following the due date of the Borrower's first payment of principal, interest and impound or escrow amounts required by the terms of the Loan, which requires demonstration of all of the following: (i) the Loan is not then in Default (with allowance for such payment's applicable grace period as specified in the Loan document); (ii) each such payment was paid from the Borrower's Own Funds; (iii) not more than two (2) such payments were received thirty (30) days or more after their due date and no such payment was received sixty (60) days or more after its due date; and (iv) the Loan was not subject to a forbearance agreement, repayment plan, or otherwise modified from its original terms during the first thirty-six (36) months following the first payment due date, provided, however, that a Loan may be subject to a disaster-related forbearance agreement during the first thirty-six (36) months if it is subsequently brought current through a lump sum reinstatement, a permanently modified Loan or a completed repayment plan each in a manner that is materially consistent with the GSE Representation and Warranty Framework. Notwithstanding the above, if the Borrower made a timely Loan payment which was not applied to the Loan due to the Servicer's failure to timely apply the payment, or for any other reason outside of the Borrower's control, such payment shall not be considered a late payment for the purposes of the application of this definition.
- 1.38 "First Twelve Loan Payments" shall mean the first twelve (12) months of consecutive, full, installment payments of principal, interest and impound or escrow amounts based on the first payment due date (or the equivalent thereof, if the Loan is required to be paid more frequently than monthly) and which meet the following criteria: (i) each payment must have been paid from the Borrower's Own Funds; (ii) no payment was received thirty (30) days or more after its due date; and (iii) the Loan was not subject to a forbearance agreement, repayment plan, or otherwise modified from its original terms during the period of the twelve (12) consecutive monthly payments. Notwithstanding the above, if the Borrower made a timely Loan payment which was not applied to the Loan due to the Servicer's failure to timely apply the payment, or for any other reason outside of the Borrower's control, such payment shall not be considered a late payment for the purposes of the application of subsection (ii) of this definition.
- **1.39 "Good and Merchantable Title"** means title to the Property, free and clear of all liens and encumbrances, covenants, conditions, restrictions, easements and rights of redemption, except for:

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **5** of **44** 



- a) Any lien established by public bond, assessment or tax, when no installment, call or payment of, or under, such bond, assessment or tax is delinquent; and
- b) Any municipal or zoning ordinances, building restrictions or other restrictions, covenants, or regulations of use, provided that the Property is in compliance with, and/or its use is permitted by, and its intended and normal use and occupancy is not materially adversely affected by, such restrictions, covenants, regulations or ordinances; and
- c) Easements, rights of way, sewer and utility rights, mineral, oil or timber rights, or any impediments which will not have a material adverse effect on either the transferability of the Property or the sale thereof to a bona fide purchaser.

The Property must have, at a minimum, the following characteristics to establish Good and Merchantable Title: (i) adequate means of ingress and egress; (ii) the right to use public or private water and sewer facilities appertaining to the Property, whether such rights be by virtue of public easement or private grant; and (iii) the Property must be free of any lien for any Environmental Impairment, and no proceedings, investigation, order, directive or legal action by a governmental entity to initiate such a lien may be noticed, commenced or pending, unless otherwise agreed to by the Company.

- **1.40 "Grace Period"** means the sixty (60) day period after a Renewal Premium due date. Subject to Sections 2.6(c)(iii) and (c)(iv), coverage on a Loan will lapse if the Renewal Premium is not paid within the Grace Period.
- **1.41 "GSE"** means the Federal National Mortgage Association or the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation, as applicable, and any successors thereto.
- **1.42 "GSE Beneficiary"** means a GSE who owns or guarantees a Loan. A GSE Beneficiary has the right to receive Insurance Benefits under the Master Policy and such other rights as are specifically set forth in this Master Policy. A GSE Beneficiary shall have no liability to the Company for any action or omission of the Servicer or the Insured and shall have no right to challenge the Company's exercise of any remedies under the Master Policy that may arise as a result of the Servicer's or Insured's acts or omissions.
- **1.43 "GSE Loan"** means a Loan owned or guaranteed by a GSE.
- **1.44 "GSE Representation and Warranty Framework"** means the section of each respective GSE's seller guide that outlines the GSE enforcement of selling representations and warranties for Loans.
- **1.45 "Initial Premium"** means the first periodic payment of Premium due on a Loan as indicated in the related Commitment and/or Certificate, where the Premium is required to be paid in periodic installments rather than through a Single Premium.
- **1.46 "Insurance Application"** means a request for coverage under the Master Policy for a Loan, in a form or format approved by the Company, and includes all information, documents and representations, whether communicated orally or in Writing, submitted by the Insured or any other First Party to the Company to underwrite the insurance on the Loan.
- **1.47 "Insurance Benefit"** means the liability of the Company with respect to a Loan calculated in accordance with the Master Policy.
- **1.48 "Insured"** means, with respect to any Loan other than a GSE Loan, the owner of the Loan. With respect to a GSE Loan, the Insured is the Servicer of such Loan, unless the GSE Beneficiary notifies the Company that the GSE

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page 6 of 44



Beneficiary elects to become the Insured with respect to such Loan, in which case the GSE Beneficiary shall become the Insured. Unless otherwise specified in the Master Policy, the Insured owes to the Company all obligations under the Master Policy and the Company has the right to enforce any such obligations against the Insured.

- **1.49 "Lapse Date"** means 12:00 a.m., or Midnight, on the last day of the period through which the Premium has been paid for a Loan which has not reached the end of its coverage term as set forth in Section 2.4.
- **1.50 "Loan"** means an extension of credit made under the terms of, and memorialized by, any note, bond, instrument or other evidence of indebtedness secured by a mortgage, deed of trust or other similar instrument which constitutes a First Lien or charge on the Property.
- **1.51 "Loan Application"** means the statements and representations made by the Borrower, whether oral or Written, and provided to the Loan Originator, Insured or any other First Party in applying for the Loan, whether or not reviewed by the Company, and any statements and representations made by any Person, whether oral or Written, relative to the Loan and provided to the Loan Originator, Insured or any other First Party through the Loan Closing Date.
- **1.52 "Loan Closing Date"** means the date on which a Loan Closed.
- **1.53 "Loan Origination File"** means, with respect to a Loan, the documents related to the Origination and Closing of the Loan specifically identified in the Company's Delinquency and Claims Reference Manual as of the Certificate Effective Date.
- **1.54 "Loan Originator"** means the Person that Originated a Loan and may be the same Person as the Insured and/or Policyholder with respect to that Loan.
- **1.55 "Loan Servicing File"** means the documents related to the servicing of the Loan specifically identified in the Company's Delinquency and Claims Reference Manual as of the date of the Default resulting in a Claim.
- **1.56 "Loss on Sale"** means an amount equal to the Calculated Loss, plus all commercially reasonable costs incurred in obtaining and closing a Third-Party Sale, less the proceeds of the Third-Party Sale.
- **1.57 "Master Policy"** means this contract of insurance and any Insurance Applications, Policy Commitment Letters, attachments, Commitments, Certificates, schedules, and endorsements relating to this Master Policy, which are incorporated and made a part of this Master Policy with respect to the Loans which they relate.
- **1.58 "Master Policy Effective Date"** means the date the Master Policy was issued to the Policyholder as designated on the face page of the Master Policy.
- **1.59 "Material Value Variance"** means: (i) the opinion of the market value of the Property stated in the Origination Appraisal exceeds the opinion of value in a Review Appraisal by fifteen (15) percent or more; and (ii) the Review Appraisal indicates that the appraiser who prepared the Origination Appraisal manipulated, misrepresented, or selectively included or omitted information in the Origination Appraisal in a manner that affected the value of the Property established by the Origination Appraisal. (For example, the appraiser selected inappropriate comparable properties, or manipulated or failed to fully disclose the sales history of the Property.) A Material Value Variance shall be considered a Significant Defect.
- **1.60 "Mixed-Use Property"** means a dwelling that features distinct functional use for both Residential and commercial business purposes, including, but not limited to, for example, a two-story structure with the first

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **7** of **44** 



floor serving as a commercial business (e.g., shop, office space, etc.) and the second floor serving as Residential space for the owner of the dwelling and the commercial business.

- **1.61 "Mortgage Insurance Underwrite"** means the activities performed by the Company to determine whether a Loan meets the Underwriting Requirements as set forth in detail in the Underwriting Manual as of the Certificate Effective Date.
- **1.62 "Negative Amortization"** means any additions to the principal amount of a Loan arising from the insufficiency of regularly scheduled payments to cover interest as it accrues against the principal amount of the Loan, as provided for therein.
- **1.63 "Originated" or "Origination"** means having performed the processes related to the origination of a new Loan for the purchase of a Property, or the refinancing of an existing Loan, from the taking of the Loan Application to the disbursement of funds, including the underwriting, review, approval and funding of the Loan.
- **1.64 "Origination Appraisal"** means the appraisal or another valuation method acceptable to the Company, obtained by the Loan Originator at the time the Loan was Originated which establishes the value of the Property at that time.
- **1.65 "Pattern Activity"** means any misstatement, misrepresentation or omission by any party that is made with or without the knowledge of the Insured, and that:
  - a) Involves three or more Loans insured by the Company and Originated by the same Loan Originator; and
  - b) Was made pursuant to a common pattern of activity in connection with the Origination, Closing or the Insurance Application, based on information in the Loan Origination File or other facts or circumstances that existed at the time that involves at least one party common to all of the Loans: (i) if the Originator is the common party, involves the same individual; or (ii) if any other party is the common party, involves the same individual or entity.
- **1.66 "Percentage Option"** means the method of determining the amount of Insurance Benefit with respect to a Loan as set forth in Section 8.4(a)(ii).
- **1.67 "Perfected Claim"** means a Claim which includes: (i) the Required Claim Documents; and (ii) any additional documents included in the Loan Origination File and/or the Loan Servicing File that are timely requested by the Company pursuant to Section 8.2(c).
- **1.68 "Periodic Premium Plan"** means a plan which may be offered by the Company providing that the Insured may pay Premium to the Company in periodic installments rather than through a Single Premium. Periodic Premium Plans include annual and monthly payment plans or other plans that may require different payment frequencies. In the case of any Periodic Premium Plan, the Insured must timely pay an Initial Premium, and to maintain coverage on the related Loan, the Insured must timely pay subsequent Renewal Premium.
- **1.69 "Person"** means any natural person, corporation, partnership, limited liability company, limited liability partnership, trust, association or other legally recognized entity.
- **1.70 "Physical Damage"** means damage to a Property that materially adversely affects the use, marketability, or value of the Property, whether caused by accident, natural occurrence or otherwise, including, but not limited to, damage caused by reason of fire, destruction of tangible property, defects in construction, land subsidence, earth movement or slippage, natural disaster (such as hurricane, flood, earthquake, etc.), war, civil insurrection or riot.

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page 8 of 44



Physical Damage includes Environmental Impairment and the destruction or removal of any chattel items (including any built-in appliances) deemed part of the real property under Applicable Law and chattel items affixed to the real property and identified in the Origination Appraisal, whether or not they are deemed part of the real property. For purposes of this definition, damage shall be considered to materially adversely affect the use, marketability, or value of the Property if the estimated Physical Damage exceeds the greater of \$5,000 or 2% of the Origination Appraisal. The presence of radon gas, lead paint or asbestos in the dwelling on the Property shall not be deemed to be Physical Damage.

- **1.71 "Policy Commitment Letter"** means the applicable letter agreement provided by the Company to the Policyholder in connection with this Master Policy.
- **1.72 "Policyholder"** means the Person to which this Master Policy has been issued by the Company, as identified on the face page of the Master Policy. The Policyholder may also be the Loan Originator and/or the Insured and/or the Servicer on any Loan it owns which has not reached the end of its coverage term as set forth in Section 2.4.
- **1.73 "Possession of the Property"** means actual, physical and undisputed control of the Property, subject only to: (i) possessory or usage rights of third parties, if any, contemplated by the Insurance Application for the related Loan; or (ii) a Borrower's unexpired right of redemption, if any.
- **1.74 "Pre-Claim Advance"** means a partial payment of the anticipated Insurance Benefit on terms and conditions specified by the Company and paid to the Insured prior to the submission of a Claim.
- **1.75 "Premium"** means the monetary consideration paid to the Company in exchange for extending coverage on a Loan under the Master Policy.
- **1.76 "Property"** means the Residential real property, including Mixed Use Property and Cooperative Property, and all improvements thereon securing the Loan, including any chattel items (including any built-in appliances) which are an element of the value stated in the Origination Appraisal and including all replacements or additions thereto, together with all easements and appurtenances, all rights of access, as well as, any co-ownership interests in common areas, recreational and appurtenant facilities and all replacements or additions thereto.
- **1.77 "Quality Control Review"** means a review of a Loan insured under this Master Policy that is conducted by the Company in accordance with the Company's quality control processes and procedures.
- **1.78 "Reasonable Wear and Tear"** means typical deterioration in a Property and its fixtures resulting from normal use, as distinct from Physical Damage, examples of which include, without limitation, carpet and floor wear due to normal traffic, paint wear due to normal use and roof wear due to age.
- **1.79 "Redemption Price"** means the price paid by a Borrower to regain ownership of a Property subject to a right of redemption under Applicable Law prior to the expiration of the redemption period.
- **1.80 "Renewal Premium"** means a periodic payment of Premium due on a Loan subsequent to the Initial Premium payment, as indicated on the related Certificate, if such Premium is required to be paid under the Periodic Premium Plan applicable to that Loan.
- **1.81 "Required Claim Documents"** means those particular documents required to be submitted by the Insured to the Company with each Claim as set forth in the Company's Delinquency and Claims Reference Manual on the date the Claim is submitted to the Company. A document will not be considered a Required Claim Document if it was already received by the Company prior to the filing of a Claim.

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page 9 of 44



- **1.82** "Required Servicing Practices" means: (i) the general servicing standards required by the GSEs regarding the servicing of GSE-owned mortgage Loans; and (ii) the special servicing requirements of delinquent mortgage Loans prescribed by the GSEs; and (iii) such servicing practices as required by Applicable Law; and (iv) any additional practices specified by the Company in its Delinquency and Claims Reference Manual. For the avoidance of doubt, for GSE Loans, GSE prescribed servicing practices shall prevail in the event of an inconsistency between a GSE prescribed servicing practice and a servicing practice contained in the Company's Delinquency and Claims Reference Manual.
- **1.83 "Rescind" or "Rescission"** means the Company's termination of coverage with respect to a Loan under Section 3. In such event, coverage is deemed never to have been in force on that Loan. In the event of a Rescission, the Company shall return to the Insured all Premium received for coverage on the affected Loan.

#### 1.84 "Rescission Alternative" means either:

- a) Price Adjustment. If the Company makes a commercially reasonable determination that the risk presented by a Defect or Significant Defect is acceptable, and is able to determine a premium in accordance with filed and approved rates (if required) that the Company reasonably determines will compensate it for the added risk of the Loan ("Price Adjustment"), the Company may choose, at its sole discretion and in lieu of Rescission, to impose a Price Adjustment. The Price Adjustment will equal the difference between the new premium and the original Premium. The Price Adjustment must be paid within sixty (60) days of notice from the Company or the Company shall Rescind coverage on the Loan. In the event the Price Adjustment is paid, the Company may not later Rescind coverage on a Loan subject to the Price Adjustment nor issue a Company Initiated Cancellation or Claim Denial pursuant to Section 3.1, except with respect to Life of Loan Exclusions
- b) Indemnification Agreement. The Company may elect, in its sole discretion, to accept an indemnification agreement from the Loan Originator in lieu of Rescission, under which the Loan Originator agrees to reimburse the Company for any Insurance Benefit paid with respect to the Loan. In order for this Rescission Alternative to apply, the Company must obtain a signed indemnification agreement from the Policyholder or Insured, as applicable, accepting the terms of the indemnification. The agreement must be for a term not to exceed sixty (60) months and Loans in Default at the expiration of the agreement must remain covered until they become current. In the event an indemnification agreement is fully executed, the Company may not later Rescind coverage on a Loan subject to the indemnification agreement nor issue a Company Initiated Cancellation or Claim Denial pursuant to Section 3.1, except with respect to Life of Loan Exclusions.
- **1.85** "Residential" means a Property that is used primarily for residential purposes and: (i) is the type of building designed for occupancy by not more than four families; or (ii) is a one-family condominium or unit in a planned unit development; or (iii) is any other one-family residential unit as to which Good and Merchantable Title may be held or conveyed freely under Applicable Law (including manufactured housing); or (iv) is a Mixed-Use Property, provided that; (A) the mixed-use represents a legal, permissible use of the Property under local zoning requirements; (B) the Property is a one-family dwelling that the occupant occupies as a principal residence; and (C) the occupant is both the owner and operator of the business located in the building and the Property is primarily intended for residential use; or (v) a Cooperative Property.
- **1.86 "Review Appraisal"** means a review of the Origination Appraisal and an opinion of the market value of the Property as of the date of the Origination Appraisal, prepared on behalf of the Company by a state certified or licensed appraiser in compliance with Uniform Standards of Professional Appraisal (USPAP) and industry standard appraisal practices with respect to appraisal review reports.

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **10** of **44** 



- **1.87** "Servicer" means the Person performing the servicing of the Loan on behalf of the Insured or GSE Beneficiary. If the Loan is a GSE Loan, the Servicer shall also be the Insured unless and until the GSE Beneficiary notifies the Company that it wants to become the Insured. If the Loan is owned by a Person other than a GSE Beneficiary, the Servicer acts as the agent for the Insured and has the authority to act on behalf of the Insured in all respects. If the Loan is owned or guaranteed by a GSE Beneficiary, the Servicer is an authorized representative of the GSE Beneficiary for limited purposes (and not an agent of the GSE Beneficiary), which do not include management and disposition of Property securing a Loan, receiving payment of the Insurance Benefit, or entering into any arrangement, contract, agreement, or providing any consent, including a consent to arbitrate a dispute with the Company regarding any Loan or group of Loans serviced for the GSE Beneficiary, not specifically required as a condition for coverage under the Master Policy.
- **1.88 "Servicing Report"** means a report in any format and via any medium approved by the Company, reflecting the status of a Loan for which coverage is in force under the Master Policy, and containing information reasonably requested by the Company in its then current Delinquency and Claims Reference Manual.
- **1.89 "Single Premium"** means a one-time payment of Premium due on a Loan as indicated on the related Commitment and/or Certificate.
- **1.90 "Significant Defect"** means a Defect if, had the true facts been known, the Loan would not have been eligible for insurance based on the eligibility criteria or Underwriting Requirements applicable at the time of the Insurance Application and related to one or more of the following:
  - a) The underwriting of the Borrower's creditworthiness and capacity (e.g., Borrower's income, Borrower credit/liabilities and Borrower assets) or Borrower eligibility and qualification (e.g., area median income, first-time homebuyer, lawful presence in the United States), or Borrower's identity (e.g., correct name, date of birth and social security number if required);
  - b) The Property or project eligibility (e.g., Residential use, intent to occupy and/or condo eligibility), the Origination Appraisal, or the physical or environmental condition of the Property;
  - c) The Loan terms, Loan Application or Insurance Application (e.g., product approvals, loan-to-value ratio, occupancy, credit score, Loan purpose, Loan product and terms, transaction type, limitations on cash-out to Borrower, or any terms and criteria set forth in any negotiated provision);
  - d) A Life of Loan Exclusion as described in Section 3.3;
  - e) Requirements applicable to the Closing or sale of the Loan (e.g., no defaults, all taxes and insurances have been paid or escrows established and no modification, encumbrance, subordination or release of mortgage); or
  - f) The form and/or execution of required Loan and mortgage documents without which the Loan would be ineligible for insurance or the enforceability of the mortgage terms would be limited (e.g., Uniform Residential Loan Application, power of attorney, Texas 50(a)(6) mortgage documents, or nonstandard and special purpose documents such as living trusts).
- **1.91 "Sixty Months Test"** means the test, determined at sixty (60) months following the due date of the Borrower's first payment of principal, interest and impound or escrow amounts required by the terms of the Loan, which requires demonstration of all of the following: (i) the Loan is not then in Default, or if the Loan is in Default at such time, it subsequently becomes current; and (ii) payments were not made by parties associated

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **11** of **44** 



with the Insured, Loan Originator, Servicer or GSE Beneficiary. Notwithstanding the above, if the Borrower made a timely Loan payment that was not applied to the Loan due to the Servicer's failure to timely apply the payment, or for any other reason outside of the Borrower's control, such payment shall not be considered a late payment for the purposes of the application of this definition.

- **1.92 "Split Premium"** is a type of Periodic Premium Plan which may be offered by the Company characterized by an Initial Premium payment followed by a series of smaller periodic installments.
- **1.93 "Supplemental Claim"** is a request timely filed pursuant to the requirements of Section 8.1(d), made after payment of an Insurance Benefit on an initial Claim under Section 8.1(a) or an accelerated Claim under Section 8.1(c), or made after acquisition of Borrower's Title to the Property following an accelerated Claim under Section 8.1(c), on a form or in a format provided or approved by the Company, for payment of any additional Advances made pursuant to Section 7.5 after the date the initial or accelerated Claim was filed that were not included in the initial or accelerated Claim.
- **1.94 "Third-Party Sale**" means: (i) a sale of a Property with the prior Written approval of the Company after Default by the Borrower and prior to foreclosure; or (ii) a foreclosure or trustee's sale of a Property to a third party at a price equal to or greater than the minimum amount required by the Company to be bid by the Insured at such sale; or (iii) a sale of a Property by the Insured after foreclosure and before payment of an Insurance Benefit.
- **1.95** "Third-Party Sale Offer" means the Insured's or GSE Beneficiary's request in Writing to the Company to approve: (i) a Third-Party Sale of the Property; or (ii) a sale of a Property by the Insured after foreclosure and before payment of an Insurance Benefit, and which conveys an offer received by the Insured or the Borrower from such third party to purchase the Property for a reasonable amount in relation to the current market value of the Property, together with a schedule of: (i) expense items proposed by the Insured or GSE Beneficiary to be included in the Insurance Benefit, if the Company approves the Third-Party Sale Offer and the proposed sale of the Property closes; and (ii) the Insured's or Beneficiary's then-estimated amounts for such expense items.
- **1.96 "Third-Party Sale Option"** means the method of determining the amount of Insurance Benefit with respect to a Loan as set forth in Section 8.4(a)(iii).
- **1.97** "Total Loss" means the Calculated Loss plus: (i) in the case of a Third-Party Sale pursuant to Section 7.4(c), the amount of all commercially reasonable costs incurred in obtaining and closing the Third-Party Sale, less the proceeds of the Third-Party Sale; and (ii) in the case of a Deed-in-Lieu of Foreclosure pursuant to Section 7.4(b), the amount of all commercially reasonable costs incurred in obtaining and closing such conveyance, if any, less the estimated value of the Property as agreed to by the Company and the Insured or the GSE Beneficiary; and (iii) in the case of a Deficiency Judgment pursuant to Section9.3(c), the amount of all expenses (including Advances actually paid by the Servicer or Insured) associated with the preservation and pursuit of such Deficiency Judgment in excess of those expenses associated with the normal and customary foreclosure process, less the estimated value of the Property as agreed to by the Company and the Insured/GSE Beneficiary.
- **1.98 "Underwriting Manual"** means the document identified as such on the Company's website containing Underwriting Requirements and other information, policies and procedures related to the underwriting of Loans for mortgage insurance.
- **1.99 "Underwriting Requirements"** means the Company's underwriting guidelines, policies and procedures contained in the Underwriting Manual in effect and available on the Company's website and as specified in the Policy Commitment Letter as of the date the Loan was underwritten for insurance by the Company. The

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page 12 of 44



Underwriting Requirements may be unilaterally changed by the Company on thirty (30) days advance notice and may be made by email, posting on the Company's website or other electronic means agreed to by the Insured, except changes that expand the Underwriting Requirements shall not require advance notice.

- **1.100 "Uninhabitable"** means generally recognized standards for Residential occupancy are violated or, in the absence of such standards, a fully informed and reasonable person would conclude that a Property was unsafe or unsuitable for habitation as a Residential dwelling.
- **1.101 "Uninsured Loss"** means Physical Damage to a Property which is either not covered by property insurance, or not covered in an amount sufficient to fully repair such Physical Damage to the Property.
- **1.102 "Writing"** or **"Written"** means any form of written communication in hard copy or electronic form, including e-mail.

#### 2 COVERAGE

## 2.1 Scope of Master Policy

The Master Policy applies only to Loans:

- a) For which the Company performed a Mortgage Insurance Underwrite. To be eligible for coverage under the Master Policy, the Loan must conform to the Company's Underwriting Requirements. It is the Company's obligation to determine whether a Loan conforms to its Underwriting Requirements; and
- b) For which the Company extends coverage under the Master Policy on or after the Master Policy Effective Date.

## 2.2 Insurance Application

- a) To seek coverage on a Loan under the Master Policy, the Policyholder shall submit to the Company a properly completed Insurance Application. Approval of any Insurance Application is at the sole discretion of the Company. If the Company approves or conditionally approves an Insurance Application, the Company shall send to the Policyholder a Commitment or a Certificate which offers to extend (in the case of a Commitment), or extends (in the case of a Certificate), coverage under the terms and conditions of the Master Policy. Timely payment of Premium, as specified in the Commitment, is a condition precedent to a Commitment being converted to a Certificate extending coverage under the Master Policy to the related Loan. If the Company issues a Commitment containing other conditions precedent to the issuance of insurance, the Policyholder shall satisfy such conditions before the Commitment becomes a Certificate.
- b) The Insured represents that all statements made and information provided to the Company in an Insurance Application, whether by the Insured, the Borrower or any other Person, have been made and presented for and on behalf of the Insured, and such statements and information with respect to any Loan are not false or misleading in any respect that is material to the Company's acceptance of the risk or to the hazard assumed by the Company as of the date(s) on which they are made or provided and do not omit any fact necessary to make such statements and information not false or misleading in any material respect as of such date(s). If an automated underwriting recommendation concerning the Loan (including recommendations under an automated underwriting system of the Insured) in connection with Origination of the Loan is disclosed to the Company in insuring the Loan, the Insured represents that all statements and information submitted through the automated underwriting system to obtain such

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **13** of **44** 



recommendations are not false or misleading in any respect that is material to either the Company's acceptance of the risk or to the hazard assumed by the Company as of the date provided and do not omit any fact necessary to make such statements and information not false or misleading in any respect as of such date.

# 2.3 Declination of Insurance Application and New Commitments

- a) If the Company declines an Insurance Application, it will not issue a Commitment or a Certificate, and it shall notify the Policyholder in Writing of the declination. If an Insurance Application is denied, the Company shall have no obligation to notify the Borrower of such decision. The Policyholder shall, and by submitting such Insurance Application, agree to, bear full responsibility for notifying the applicant of the denial of the Loan Application in compliance with all applicable state or federal laws or regulations including, without limitation, the federal Equal Credit Opportunity Act (15. U.S.C. 1591 et seq., as amended from time to time) and any similar state law or regulation, and the Policyholder shall indemnify and hold the Company harmless from any loss or liability arising as a result of the Policyholder's breach of this Section 2.3(a).
- b) If Policyholder has more than one (1) office or location from which Insurance Applications are submitted by it to the Company under this Master Policy, the Company shall have the right, from time to time, in its sole discretion, to decline to accept Insurance Applications from any one (1) or more of such offices or locations by providing notice of such action to the Policyholder. Declining to accept Insurance Applications from an office will not terminate this Master Policy.
- c) The Company is under no obligation to extend insurance coverage under the Master Policy and may cease issuing new Commitments and Certificates without prior notice to the Policyholder at any time.

# 2.4 Coverage Term

Provided that all conditions specified in the Commitment are met and the required Premium is paid with respect to a Loan, coverage on that Loan begins on the Certificate Effective Date and continues until, and automatically terminates upon, the first to occur of any of the following events:

- a) The Loan is paid in full; or
- b) The Company pays the Insurance Benefit to the Insured or the GSE Beneficiary as required under the Master Policy; or
- c) The Insured cancels coverage on the Loan as permitted in Section 2.7(a); or
- d) The coverage on the Loan is properly cancelled, Rescinded or otherwise terminated under the Master Policy.

# 2.5 Change of Ownership and Continuation of Coverage

- a) If a Loan is sold, assigned, or otherwise transferred by the Insured to any Person other than a GSE and the Loan continues to be Serviced by an approved Servicer pursuant to Sections 5.1 and 5.2:
  - (i) The coverage on the Loan under the Master Policy is automatically assigned to the purchaser, assignee or transferee of the Loan;
  - (ii) With respect to that Loan, the purchaser, assignee or transferee of the Loan becomes the Insured under the Master Policy, obtains all of the rights of the prior Insured, becomes

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **14** of **44** 



subject to all of the prior Insured's obligations and representations under the Master Policy, and becomes subject to all of the terms and conditions of the Master Policy to the same extent as the prior Insured without regard to the extent of the new owner's knowledge or responsibility relating to matters occurring before becoming an Insured; and

- (iii) With respect to that Loan, the prior owner of the Loan is no longer an Insured, and is owed no obligation by the Company and retains no right to enforce any of the terms of the Master Policy.
- b) If a Loan is sold, assigned, or otherwise transferred by the Insured to a GSE and the Insured remains the Servicer, the GSE shall become a GSE Beneficiary and the Insured shall remain the Insured with respect to coverage on the Loan under the Master Policy as long as such Insured continues to act as Servicer of the Loan. If such Insured subsequently transfers servicing of the Loan with respect to that Loan to an approved Servicer:
  - (i) The transferee Servicer shall become the Insured under the Master Policy, obtain all of the rights of the prior Insured, become subject to all of the prior Insured's obligations and representations under the Master Policy, and become subject to all of the terms and conditions of the Master Policy to the same extent as the prior Insured without regard to the extent of the transferee Servicer's knowledge or responsibility relating to matters occurring before becoming an Insured; and
  - (ii) The prior Servicer of the Loan is no longer an Insured, and is owed no obligation by the Company and retains no right to enforce any of the terms of the Master Policy unless, with respect to a GSE Loan, the Company has received confirmation in Writing from the Insured or the GSE that the GSE has been made whole and that any rights it may have under the Master Policy against the Company have been assigned to or reverted to the prior Servicer. In such case, the prior Servicer shall have the right to enforce the terms of the Master Policy against the Company and the Company shall cooperate with the prior Servicer to the extent required under the Master Policy and Applicable Law.
- (c) The Policyholder has no right to assign the Master Policy to any Person.

# 2.6 Premium

The Insured shall pay Premium to the Company either in the form of a Single Premium, a Periodic Premium Plan, a Split Premium or other premium plan, as offered by the Company and selected by the Insured and as noted on the Commitment or Certificate. Payment of Premium to the Company is the sole responsibility of the Insured, regardless of whether the Insured is reimbursed by any Person. The Insured shall remit Premium to the Company at the address listed on the Commitment or Certificate, or as otherwise instructed by the Company in Writing.

a) Single Premium/Split Premium. If the Insured selected a Single Premium or a Split Premium, for coverage on the related Loan to be effective, the Company must receive the full Single Premium or the Single Premium portion of a Split Premium no later than fifteen (15) days after the Loan Closing Date. Payment of the Single Premium or a Split Premium to the Company is an acknowledgement by the Insured to the Company that all representations made in the Insurance Application are true and a representation by the Insured to the Company that any conditions included in the related Commitment have been satisfied and that the related Loan is not in Default as of the date of such remittance. The Company shall be entitled to rely on such representations in connection with its acceptance of such Loan for coverage under this Policy. By accepting the payment of Premium, the Company does not waive any rights.

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **15** of **44** 



- b) Periodic Premium Plans. If the Insured selected a Periodic Premium Plan:
  - (i) Initial Premium. For coverage on a Loan for which the Company has issued a Commitment to be effective, the Company must either: (a) receive the Initial Premium no later than fifteen (15) days after the Loan Closing Date; or (b) if the Insured has selected a Periodic Premium Plan that does not require the Insured to pay the Initial Premium until after the Company sends the Insured a Premium payment notice, receive the full Initial Premium within the time required by the Premium payment notice. Payment of the Initial Premium to the Company is an acknowledgement by the Insured to the Company that all representations made in the Insurance Application are true and a representation by the Insured to the Company that any conditions included in the related Commitment have been satisfied and that the related Loan is not in Default as of the date of such remittance. The Company shall be entitled to rely on such representations in connection with its acceptance of such Loan for coverage under this Policy. By accepting the payment of Premium, the Company does not waive any rights.
  - (ii) Renewal Premium. To maintain coverage on a Loan, the Insured is required to pay Renewal Premium timely. Renewal Premium is due and payable on or before the last day of the period covered by the Initial Premium or previous Renewal Premium or within the time required by the Renewal Premium payment notice.
  - (iii) Premium for Loans in Default. The Insured does not have an obligation to pay Renewal Premium for a Loan after the date of Default to maintain coverage for that Default. However, if the Insured does not continue to pay Premium for a Loan after the date of Default and the Default cures, continued coverage on the Loan is subject to the lapse provisions in Section 2.6(c)(ii). To avoid a potential lapse, the Insured may continue to pay Renewal Premium to the Company after the date of Default. If the Insured has continued to pay Renewal Premium after the date of Default and the Company pays an Insurance Benefit in connection with that Default, at the time the Insurance Benefit is paid the Company shall refund to the Insured, or if the Loan is a GSE Loan, to the GSE Beneficiary, the Renewal Premium payments the Company received related to any period after the date of the Default and will include the amount of, and explanation for, the credit on the Written explanation of benefits when it settles the Claim.

#### c) Late Premium Payment

(i) Single or Initial Premium Payment. If the Company receives a Single Premium or an Initial Premium for a Loan for which a Commitment has been issued after the due date for that Premium payment under Section 2.6(a) or (b)(i), but prior to the expiration of the Commitment, the Company shall convert the Commitment into a Certificate and extend coverage to such Loan, provided that, as of the date the Company received the Single Premium or Initial Premium, the Borrower had made all payments due under the Loan when due or within any grace period specified in the Loan. If at any time after the Company accepts a Single Premium or an Initial Premium after its due date the Company discovers that at the time it received such Premium the Borrower had not made all such payments when due or within such grace period, the Company may effect a Company Initiated Cancellation on the related Loan.

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **16** of **44** 



- (ii) Grace Period and Lapse. If the Company receives a Renewal Premium for a Loan within the Grace Period, coverage on such Loan will continue uninterrupted. Subject to Sections 2.6 (c)(iii) and (c)(iv), if the Company does not receive a Renewal Premium on or before the last day of the Grace Period, coverage on the Loan will terminate effective as of the Lapse Date and any loss resulting from a Default on that Loan occurring after the Lapse Date will not be covered.
- (iii) Extension of Grace Period. If the Company does not receive Renewal Premium on a Loan within the Grace Period because the servicing of the Loan was transferred, seized or surrendered, the Company shall extend the Grace Period by sixty (60) days. Coverage shall continue uninterrupted on the related Loan upon payment by the Insured of the required Renewal Premium prior to the expiration of the extended Grace Period. If the Insured does not pay Premium sufficient to continue coverage on such a Loan, coverage will terminate effective as of the Lapse Date for that Loan. Continuation of coverage under the Master Policy for any Loan which has had its servicing transferred, seized or surrendered is subject in all events to Sections 5.2 and 5.3 regarding change of servicing.
- (iv) Reinstatement after Lapse. If the Company does not receive Renewal Premium on a Loan within the Grace Period and coverage on such Loan lapses, the Company shall reinstate such coverage, at the Insured's request, up to one (1) year after the Lapse Date with no interruption if the Insured:
  - Provides a payment history to the Company that demonstrates the Loan is not in Default and has been paid in accordance with the Loan terms at all times after the Lapse Date; and
  - ii. Pays to the Company all Renewal Premium owed.
- d) Receipt and Deposit of Premium. Insured acknowledges that in all circumstances the Company deposits all Premiums immediately on receipt and, accordingly, Insured agrees that receipt and deposit of premium by the Company does not constitute acceptance by the Company until final reconciliation by the Company of the Company's records with such premium, which reconciliation will occur no later than sixty (60) days after receipt of premium by the Company.

#### 2.7 Termination of Coverage

- a) By the Insured. The Insured may cancel coverage on a Loan at any time by sending the Company a Written notice. The Written notice shall specify the effective date of cancellation (which date shall not be earlier than forty-five (45) days prior to the date of such Written notice unless required by Applicable Law). Cancellation relieves the Company of any liability with respect to that Loan and terminates the Insured's or GSE Beneficiary's right to receive an Insurance Benefit on the Loan, unless a Default has occurred prior to the effective date of the cancellation. It is the Insured's obligation to send the Company a Written notice to cancel coverage on a Loan in all circumstances, including if coverage is terminated in accordance with any Applicable Law. Cancellation of coverage on a Loan does not affect coverage under this Master Policy with respect to any other Loan and does not cancel the Master Policy.
- b) Refund of Premium upon Cancellation. The Company shall refund to the Insured any Premium paid to the Company after the effective date of the cancellation. The Company shall not refund Premium on a Loan received prior to the date of Default on which coverage has been canceled if a notice of Default has been sent to the Company prior to the cancellation, unless the Insured or GSE Beneficiary waives the rights to

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **17** of **44** 



any Insurance Benefit with respect to that Loan. The Company reserves the right to collect any unpaid Premium due to the Company at the time of cancellation and to deduct such amounts from the refund to the Insured, if any.

- c) By the Company. The Company may only terminate coverage on a Loan by way of a Company Initiated Cancellation, a Claim Denial or a Rescission.
- d) Cancellation of Master Policy. Either the Company or the Insured may cancel this Master Policy on thirty (30) days prior written notice; provided, however, that Loans with a Certificate Effective Date prior to the cancellation date of this Master Policy shall continue to have coverage so long as all Premiums are paid pursuant to and subject to all other terms and conditions of this Master Policy and further provided that mortgage loans on which an initial mortgage Loan Application has been received by a Loan Originator prior to such effective date of cancellation will be eligible to become a Loan, but mortgage loans for which such application is received on or after such date will not be so eligible.

#### **3 SIGNIFICANT DEFECTS**

## 3.1 Company's Rights to Rescind

This Master Policy does not cover Loans that exhibit, through the Company's reliance on Credible Evidence, one or more Significant Defects. Accordingly, subject to Sections 3.2–3.4, the Company shall have the right to Rescind coverage on a Loan, or provide a Rescission Alternative, if at any time it concludes in reliance on Credible Evidence that a Loan exhibits a Significant Defect. The Company shall not have the right to Rescind coverage on a Loan for a Defect that is not a Significant Defect, but may impose a Price Adjustment as defined in Section 1.84 of this Master Policy on such a Loan which shall be its sole remedy for such Defect.

#### 3.2 Rescission Limitations

Except with respect to Life of Loan Exclusions (as defined in Section 3.3 below), the Company shall not Rescind coverage on a Loan nor issue a Company Initiated Cancellation or Claim Denial pursuant to Section 3.1 following the earlier of:

- a) Thirty Six Months Test. The satisfaction of the First Thirty-Six (36) Months Test.
- b) Sixty Months Test. The satisfaction of the Sixty (60) Months Test.
- c) <u>Quality Control Review.</u> The satisfactory completion of a Quality Control Review of the Loan, in the Company's sole discretion, by the Company; or a review by one of the GSEs, if acceptance of GSE reviews is agreed to in Writing by the Policyholder and the Company prior to the date the Company accepts any Loans. Such Written agreement shall require the Servicer, or other party as agreed, to submit its GSE reviews, or summaries thereof, for all Loans submitted to the Company and may only be amended by mutual agreement of the parties in Writing with respect to all Loans submitted thereafter.

#### 3.3 Life of Loan Exclusions

The Rescission limitations in Section 3.2 shall not apply in the following circumstances:

a) <u>Single Loan Fraud</u>. Either an adjudicated finding by a court, arbitrator or tribunal or a finding by the Company based on clear and convincing evidence of a knowing misstatement, misrepresentation, or omission by any party in connection with the Origination or Closing of a Loan, the Loan Application or the

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **18** of **44** 



Insurance Application intended to: (i) defraud any party involved in the transaction; or (ii) obtain any moneys, funds, credits, assets, securities, insurance or other properties from any party involved in the transaction by means of fraudulent pretenses, representations or promises.

This Life of Loan Exclusion shall not apply for misstatements, misrepresentations or omissions by the Borrower if:

- (i) The Loan has been subject to a successful Quality Control Review by the Company and the Borrower has made the First Twelve (12) Loan Payments; or the Quality Control Review of the Loan was successfully conducted after the Loan has seasoned at least twelve (12) months, without regard to the delinquency status of the Loan prior to or at the time of such review;
- (ii) The First Thirty-Six (36) Months Test has been satisfied; or
- (iii) The Sixty (60) Months Test has been satisfied.
- b) Pattern Activity. A finding of Pattern Activity.
- c) <u>Data Inaccuracies</u>. Any inaccurate data submitted by or on behalf of the Loan Originator to the Company for purposes of obtaining insurance, if and to the extent such data inaccuracy:
  - (i) Involves five or more Loans insured by the Company and Originated by the same Loan Originator; and
  - (ii) Involves the same delivery data element(s); and
  - (iii) Differs from the information in the Loan Origination File used as the basis of the Insurance Application; and
  - (iv) The Company determines that, had it known the correct information, either: (a) the Loan would not have been eligible for insurance at the time of Origination; or (b) the Loan would have been eligible for insurance, but under different terms.

The only data inaccuracies covered by this Section are those that occur as a result of an operational or system issue involving the electronic transmission of data to the Company.

- d) Non-Compliance with Laws. Any non-compliance with Applicable Law to the extent such non-compliance (i) impairs the enforceability of the Loan, note, bond, instrument or other evidence of indebtedness, mortgage, deed of trust or other similar instrument, which constitutes or is equivalent to a lien or charge on the Property; or (ii) materially increases the amount of the Insurance Benefit; or (iii) the Loan is found by a court or regulatory body to have been in violation of, or if the Company reasonably believes, based on Credible Evidence, that a violation has occurred with respect to, one or more laws or regulations relating to the insurability of the Loan.
- e) Not Secured by First Lien. If the Loan is not secured by a valid, enforceable First Lien against the Property.
- f) <u>Unacceptable Mortgage Product</u>. Any Loan that the Company is not permitted to insure under Applicable Law at the time the Loan was Originated.

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page 19 of 44



If one of these Life of Loan Exclusions apply, the Company shall have the right to Rescind coverage or pursue a Rescission Alternative, at its discretion.

# 3.4 Notice of Significant Defects, Single Loan Fraud, Pattern Activity or GSE Repurchase

- a) The Insured shall notify the Company in the event it becomes aware that a Loan is subject to a Significant Defect, Single Loan Fraud, Pattern Activity, or is required by the GSEs to be repurchased based on a Significant Defect, Single Loan Fraud or Pattern Activity. This notification must be made within thirty (30) days of discovery by the Insured or within thirty (30) days of a required GSE repurchase, or the Company shall have the right, at its option, to issue a Company Initiated Cancellation or, if a Claim has been filed, a Claim Denial.
- b) In the event that one of the Rescission Limitations in Section 3.2 apply and the Loan is then subject to a repurchase from a GSE for Single Loan Fraud or Pattern Activity as defined in Section 3.3, the Company shall be permitted to conduct a review of the Loan, including the Origination File and Servicing File. If during this review, the Company identifies Single Loan Fraud or Pattern Activity, it may Rescind coverage of the Loan, regardless of whether a Rescission limitation previously applied or a Rescission Alternative was accepted.

## 3.5 Rescission and Investigation Parameters

- a) The Company shall not take any of the following actions with respect to a Loan at any time:
  - (i) Rescind coverage solely on the ground that the Insured has failed to provide to the Company a document or other information requested by the Company, if that document or information is not relevant to the Company's investigation as to whether there was a Defect or Significant Defect with respect to that Loan;
  - (ii) Rescind coverage for any reason unless the Rescission is supported by Credible Evidence;
  - (iii) Rescind coverage for misrepresentations that are not material;
  - (iv) Rescind coverage when the sole basis for such Rescission is an eligibility and/or underwriting error committed by the Company in the course of its Mortgage Insurance Underwrite (for example, a miscalculation by the Company of the Borrower's debt-to-income ratio or a misapplication by the Company of its own Underwriting Requirements). Provided, however, that if the Company determines that there is a basis for Rescission unrelated to the Company's error, or, if based upon Credible Evidence, the Company determines that the error resulted from a misstatement, misrepresentation, or omission upon which the Company relied in insuring the Loan, the Company shall Rescind coverage on the Loan unless a Rescission limitation has taken effect by operation of Section 3.2.
- b) Subject to Section 3.5(c), the Company shall not take any of the following actions with respect to a Loan after a Rescission limitation has taken effect by operation of Section 3.2:
  - (i) Rescind coverage for a breach of Section 3.1, other than for a Life of Loan Exclusion;
  - (ii) Request any documents or information from the Insured for the purpose of investigating a potential breach of Section 3.1;
  - (iii) Investigate a Loan for a breach of Section 3.1; or

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **20** of **44** 



- (iv) Rescind coverage for failure of the Insured to provide the Loan Origination File, or other documents relating to the Origination of the Loan, unless such documents are required by the Delinquency and Claims Reference Manual. This Section shall not affect the Insured's obligation to provide servicing documents, or other documents not related to the Origination of the Loan, upon request by the Company.
- c) Section 3.5(b) shall not apply to the Company's request for documents or information, investigation of a Loan or Rescission of coverage where such action relates to:
  - (i) Any issue for which a Rescission limitation has yet to take effect by operation of Section 3.2;
  - (ii) The Company becomes aware of Credible Evidence of a Life of Loan Exclusion; or
  - (iii) Documents required under Section 8.1 for the filing of a Claim.

#### **4 LOAN MODIFICATIONS**

#### 4.1 Loan Modifications

- a) Restructuring. Unless prior Written approval is obtained from the Company, or the Company delegates in Writing some or all of its approval rights under this Section 4.1(a) to the Insured or to a GSE Beneficiary, the Insured shall not materially change the terms of any Loan, unless expressly permitted by the Loan documents. In addition, the Insured shall not release any Borrower from any portion of the obligation on a Loan unless prior Written approval is obtained from the Company.
- b) Change in Use of Property. Unless prior Written approval is obtained from the Company, or the Company delegates in Writing some or all of its approval rights under this Section 4.1(b) to the Insured or to a GSE Beneficiary, the Insured shall not approve a change in the use of the Property or other Collateral securing the Loan.
- c) Balloon Restructures and Assumptions. Unless prior Written approval is obtained from the Company, or the Company delegates in Writing some or all of its approval rights under this Section 4.1(c) to the Insured or to a GSE Beneficiary, the Insured shall not approve the renewal or restructure of a Loan when a Balloon Payment becomes due or upon the assumption of a Loan by a purchaser of the Property, with or without the release of the original Borrower.
- d) Increase or Reduction in Principal Balance.
  - (i) Increased Principal Balance. In addition to the approval requirements of Sections 4.1(a) through (c), if the principal balance of a Loan is increased, to obtain coverage on the Loan at the higher principal balance, unless otherwise agreed upon by the Company and the Insured in Writing, the Insured must pay an additional Premium corresponding to the increased principal balance from and subsequent to the date of such modification, at the Premium rate specified in the Certificate. If the Company approves a Loan modification that increases the principal balance of a Loan and the Insured does not pay the required additional Premium, the Company will pay an Insurance Benefit based on the unmodified, lower principal balance only and will explain such adjustment in its Written explanation of benefits when it settles the Claim.

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **21** of **44** 



- (ii) Reduced Principal Balance. Unless otherwise agreed upon by the Company and the Insured in Writing, if there is a decrease in the principal balance of a Loan as a result of a Loan modification, the Insured shall pay Premium at the Premium rate specified in the Certificate as applied to the decreased principal balance from and subsequent to the date of such Loan modification. If the Company approves a Loan modification that decreases the principal balance of a Loan and the Company pays a Claim on the Loan, the amount of principal forgiven shall be included in the Calculated Loss and the Insurance Benefit shall be reduced by no more than the Premium that would have been due on the forgiven principal from the date of modification to the date of Default at the rate applicable to the unforgiven principal.
- e) Treatment of High-Loan-to-Value Refinances. For existing Loans where a Rescission limitation in Section 3.2 applies, if such Loan is subsequently refinanced under a GSE high loan-to-value refinance program, the Rescission limitation will continue to apply if the Company, in its sole discretion, continues its coverage on the Loan and treats the refinance as a Loan modification.

# 4.2 Approval of Loan Modifications and Assumptions

Unless otherwise agreed upon by the Company and the Insured in Writing and regardless of whether the Loan is in Default, a Loan modification or assumption requested under Section 4.1 shall be either approved or denied by the Company within ten (10) Business Days of the date of receipt of a Written request for a Loan modification or assumption from the Insured. A Loan modification that is not denied within ten (10) Business Days of the date of receipt of such a Written request shall be deemed approved.

## 4.3 Company's Obligations and Remedies

The Master Policy does not preclude the Insured from foreclosing upon a Loan in lieu of modifying a Loan. However, if the Insured's decision to foreclose with respect to any Loan does not comply with the Insured's obligation to mitigate the Company's loss as required by Section 7.4, or the Insured fails to obtain the Company's Written approval of any Loan modification, the Company has the right to adjust the Calculated Loss by the amount the Company estimates it was damaged by such non-compliance. If the Company cannot reasonably quantify the damage arising from the Insured's non-compliance, the Company shall have no obligation to pay an Insurance Benefit on the Loan and shall effect a Claim Denial that includes an explanation for the denial.

#### **5 LOAN SERVICING**

#### **5.1** Approval of Servicers

The Company shall have the right to determine whether a Person is qualified to act as a Servicer on any Loan.

#### 5.2 Change of Servicing

The Insured, or in the case of a GSE Loan, the GSE Beneficiary, may transfer servicing of a Loan to any Servicer approved by the Company. The Insured shall give Written notice to the Company within thirty (30) days after the servicing transfer. If the Insured or GSE Beneficiary transfers servicing of the Loan to a Servicer that is not approved by the Company, the Company shall send Written notice to the Insured or GSE Beneficiary that the servicing of the Loan must be transferred to a Servicer approved by the Company. For the related coverage on such Loan to remain in force under the Master Policy, the Insured shall, within one hundred twenty (120) days after the date of the Company's Written notice, cause the servicing of the impacted Loan to be transferred to a Servicer approved by the Company. If the servicing of the Loan has not been transferred to a Servicer approved

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page 22 of 44



by the Company at the end of such one hundred twenty (120) day period, the coverage on such Loan shall be cancelled by effecting a Company Initiated Cancellation, effective upon expiration of the one hundred twenty (120) day period. The Company shall be automatically deemed to have approved as a Servicer any Person: (i) to whom the Company has issued a Master Policy; and (ii) who has been given Written authorization by the Company to service Loans insured by the Company and such authorization has not been revoked. If the Company has been given notice that the Loan is a GSE Loan, the Company shall send any notices required under this Section 5.2 to the GSE and the Servicer.

## 5.3 Revocation of Approval of Servicer

The Company may limit or revoke its approval of a Servicer at any time, thereby requiring a change of Servicer for Loan(s) serviced by such Servicer in order for the related coverage on such Loan(s) to remain in force under the Master Policy. Prior to any such revocation, the Company shall: (i) send Written notice to the Insured, and to the GSE Beneficiary if the Loan is a GSE Loan, identifying the performance deficiencies giving rise to the revocation; and (ii) allow the Insured, or for a GSE Loan, the GSE Beneficiary, a period of sixty (60) days after the date of such notice to cause the Servicer to remedy the noted performance deficiencies. If at the conclusion of the sixty (60) days, the deficiencies are not remedied to the Company's satisfaction, the Company shall: (i) send Written notice to the Insured, and for a GSE Loan, the GSE Beneficiary, that the servicing of the impacted Loan(s) must be transferred to a Servicer approved by the Company; and (ii) allow the Insured, or for a GSE Loan, the GSE Beneficiary, a period of one hundred twenty (120) days from the date of such notice to effectuate the transfer of servicing on the impacted Loan(s). If the servicing of the Loan(s) has not been transferred to a Servicer approved by the Company by the end of the one hundred twenty (120) day notice period, the Company shall effect a Company Initiated Cancellation.

## **5.4 Servicing Reports**

Unless otherwise agreed upon in Writing between the Company and the Insured, commencing the second month following the Certificate Effective Date (or such other time agreed to between the Insured and the Company), the Insured shall send the Company a monthly Written Servicing Report for the prior month on or before the last Business Day of each month. As long as coverage is in force on any Loan under the Master Policy, the Insured shall continue to send monthly Servicing Reports to the Company. If the Insured does not send monthly Servicing Reports for a Loan for three (3) consecutive months, the Company has the right to cancel coverage on that Loan with thirty (30) days' prior Written notice to the Insured; provided that if the Company receives all Servicing Reports for the three (3) month period to which the notice relates prior to the expiration of the thirty (30) day notice period, such cancellation shall not take effect. If the Loan is a GSE Loan, the Company shall send any notices required under this Section 5.4 to the GSE Beneficiary and the Insured. A cancellation of coverage on a Loan pursuant to this Section 5.4 shall be effected by way of a Company Initiated Cancellation.

In addition to the Servicing Reports, the Insured shall also give the Company notice of Default in accordance with Section 7.1.

## **6 EXCLUSIONS FROM COVERAGE**

The Company is not liable for, and the Master Policy does not cover, the exclusions listed below. Unless indicated in the exclusion, or prohibited by Applicable Law, if the Company can reasonably quantify the damage arising from the excluded event, it shall adjust the Calculated Loss by the amount of such damage in lieu of terminating coverage. Except where the excluded event relates to a Significant Defect or for which Rescission under Section 3 is the appropriate remedy: (i) the Company's exclusion of coverage pursuant to this Section 6 prior to the Insured's submission of a Claim shall be considered a Company Initiated Cancellation; and (ii) exclusion of coverage pursuant to this Section 6 after submission of a Claim shall be considered a Claim Denial. The Rescission

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page 23 of 44



limitations and investigative parameters contained in Section 3 are not applicable, and shall not be applied, to the exclusions included in this Section 6.

## **6.1 Balloon Payment**

Subject to Section 4.1(c), any Claim arising out of, or in connection with, the failure of the Borrower to make any Balloon Payment. This exclusion does not apply if:

- a) The Insured offers the Borrower in Writing, before the due date of the Balloon Payment, a renewal, extension, Loan modification or a new Loan at then current mortgage interest rates (and otherwise subject to Section 4), in an amount not less than the then outstanding principal balance and with no decrease in the amortization period; and
- b) The Borrower declines such renewal, extension, Loan modification or new Loan.

"Then current mortgage interest rates" are to be reasonably determined taking into consideration market conditions and the payment history and credit-related characteristics of the Borrower.

## 6.2 Master Policy, Certificate Effective Date and First Payment Default

Any Claim resulting from a Default occurring:

- a) Before the Master Policy Effective Date; or
- b) Before the Certificate Effective Date; or
- c) After lapse, cancellation, termination or expiration of coverage on a Loan; or
- d) With respect to the first regular installment payment due under the related Loan, but only if the Default never cures and a Claim is submitted with respect to the Default.

# **6.3 Incomplete Construction**

#### **Incomplete Construction as Principal Cause of Default**

- a) If the principal cause of the Default giving rise to a Claim is Incomplete Construction, the Company may deny the Claim.
- b) Incomplete Construction will be deemed to be the principal cause of the Default if the Default was caused by any reason other than a Borrower credit-related event (e.g., a failure of any builder, contractor, or trade to complete construction of the Property in a good and workmanlike manner and in accordance with the agreed plans and specifications; mismanagement of construction draws; or disputes between the builder, contractor, or trade and the Borrower).

#### **Incomplete Construction when not Principal Cause of Default**

If Incomplete Construction was not the principal cause of the Default giving rise to a Claim, the Company may reduce the Calculated Loss as described below:

 a) When the Company is able to estimate construction completion costs: If the Company is able to reasonably determine the estimated costs to complete construction in the case of Incomplete Construction, it may reduce the Calculated Loss by the amount of such completion costs. In establishing

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **24** of **44** 



the cost to complete the Property, the Company may either obtain an estimate from an independent third party of its choosing or rely on third party estimates provided by the Servicer or Beneficiary. If the Company chooses its own third party estimate, it will provide a copy of it to the Servicer or GSE Beneficiary upon request. The Servicer or GSE Beneficiary has the right to appeal the amount deducted for Incomplete Construction in accordance with Section 8.7 or choose to complete construction of the Property itself.

b) When the Company is unable to estimate construction completion costs: If the Company is unable to reasonably determine the estimated costs to complete construction, it may exercise the Anticipated Loss Option or settle the Claim under another option pursuant to Section 8.4.

## **6.4 Non-Residential Property**

Any Claim where the Property securing the Loan was not a Residential Property on:

- (a) The date the Loan Closed, or
- (b) The date the Claim is filed, unless the non-residential use both complies with all relevant laws and regulations and the inappropriate modification does not diminish the fair market value of the Property as of the date the Claim is filed.

If a Loan falls under subsection (a) of this exclusion, the Company shall have the right to issue a Rescission. If a Loan falls under subsection (b) of this exclusion, the Company shall have the right, at its option, to issue a Company Initiated Cancellation or, if a Claim has been filed, a Claim Denial, provided that if the Company can reasonably determine the amount by which the Claim was increased because the Property was not a Residential Property on the date the Claim is filed, the Company will not issue a Company Initiated Cancellation or Claim Denial, but the Calculated Loss will be reduced to the extent of such increase. The explanation of benefits shall contain the calculation for any such reduction in Calculated Loss. In establishing the cost to restore the Property to be a Residential Property, the Company may either obtain a repair estimate from an independent third party of its choosing or rely on repair estimates obtained by the Servicer or the Policyholder, provided, however, that all such estimates will be based on review of both the interior and exterior of the Property. If the Company relies on a repair estimate not obtained by the Servicer or the Policyholder, the Company will provide a copy of the estimate to the Servicer or the Policyholder upon request. The Company will specify the amount of any reduction in the Calculated Loss paid on account of non-residential use and any such reduction may be appealed in accordance with Section 8.7. If the Company is unable to gain access to the Property to obtain a repair estimate, the Company may settle the Claim by paying the Anticipated Loss.

#### 6.5 Physical Damage

## **Physical Damage as Principal Cause of Default**

- a) If the principal cause of the Default giving rise to a Claim is Physical Damage that occurred or manifested itself on or after the date the Company issued a Commitment, the Company may deny the Claim.
- b) Physical Damage will be deemed to be the principal cause of the Default if all of the following are true:
  - i) As of the Claim submission date, the Borrower has not restored the Property to a condition no worse than its condition on the Commitment date, Reasonable Wear and Tear excepted;

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **25** of **44** 



- ii) Either (1) the Property lacked hazard insurance covering loss arising out of the Physical Damage, or the amount of such insurance was insufficient to restore the Property to a condition no worse than its condition on the Commitment date, or (2) the Property had sufficient hazard insurance covering loss arising out of the Physical Damage, but the Borrower or Servicer (x) did not submit a Claim, (y) submitted a Claim but has not received the proceeds of the Claim or (z) received the proceeds of the Claim but did not apply them to restore the Property;
- iii) The Company reasonably estimates the restoration costs will exceed 20% of the Origination Appraisal, Reasonable Wear and Tear excepted; and
- iv) The Default occurred after the Physical Damage occurred or manifested itself.
- c) If the Company notifies the Servicer or Policyholder that it intends to deny a Claim pursuant to this Section 6.5 and within sixty (60) days thereafter the Servicer or Policyholder notifies the Company that it intends to restore the Property to a condition no worse than its condition on the Commitment date, Reasonable Wear and Tear excepted, then the Company will not deny the Claim if the Servicer or Policyholder completes the restoration within 180 days after the Servicer or Policyholder notifies the Company of its intention to restore the Property. The Company will extend the time to complete restoration to one year after the Servicer or Policyholder notifies the Company of its intention to restore the Property if prior to the expiration of the 180-day period the Servicer or Policyholder provides evidence reasonably satisfactory to the Company that restoration is in progress (such evidence may be a signed contract to perform the restoration). If the Property is restored within the applicable period, the Perfected Claim date will be the later of (1) the date that the Company receives evidence that the restoration has been completed and (2) the date that would otherwise be the Perfected Claim date in accordance with Sections 8.1 or 8.2, as applicable, and the Company will then settle the Claim under the option it chooses. No interest or Advances will be payable for the period between when the Servicer or Policyholder notifies the Company of its intention to restore the Property and when the restoration has been completed, regardless of which Claim settlement option the Company chooses. If the restoration period is not extended because the Servicer or Policyholder does not provide satisfactory evidence that restoration is in progress within the 180-day period, or if the restoration period is extended but the Property is not restored within one year after the Servicer or Policyholder notified the Company of its intention to restore the Property, then the Company may deny the Claim.

## Physical Damage that is not the Principal Cause of Default

If Physical Damage was not the principal cause of the Default giving rise to a Claim, the Company may reduce the Calculated Loss as described below:

a) When the Company is able to estimate restoration costs. If Physical Damage was not the principal cause of the Default giving rise to a Claim, the Property has not been restored and the Company is able to reasonably determine the estimated restoration costs of Physical Damage, the Company may reduce the Calculated Loss by the amount of such costs if it elects the Acquisition Option or Third-Party Sale Option. If the estimated restoration costs of the Physical Damage exceed 10% of the Origination Appraisal and there is no Third-Party Sale, and the Acquisition Option is not exercised, by the end of the Claim Settlement Period, the Claim Settlement Period shall be extended until the earlier of a Third-Party Sale or, if the Company elects the Anticipated Loss Option, 210 days following the filing of the Claim. If there has been no Third-Party Sale by such 210th day, the Company may exercise the Anticipated Loss Option. The Servicer or GSE Beneficiary is required to use its diligent efforts to market the Property pursuant to

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **26** of **44** 



Section 7.4(a). In establishing the cost to restore the Property to a condition no worse than its condition on the Commitment date, the Company may either obtain a complete repair estimate from an independent third party of its choosing or rely on third party repair estimates provided by the Servicer or GSE Beneficiary. Any estimate must be based on an examination of both the inside and outside of the Property and dwelling. If the Company chooses its own third party estimate, it will provide a copy of it to the Servicer or GSE Beneficiary upon request. The Servicer or GSE Beneficiary may appeal the amount deducted for Physical Damage in accordance with Section 8.7 or restore the Property.

b) When the Company is unable to estimate restoration costs. If the Company is unable to reasonably determine the estimated restoration costs of Physical Damage, it may settle the Claim by paying the Anticipated Loss or by electing another Claim settlement option pursuant to Section 8.4.

# **6.6 Pre-existing Environmental Impairment**

Any Claim where Environmental Impairment to the Property existed prior to the Certificate Effective Date, and the Environmental Impairment: (i) is the primary cause of the Default and (ii) has made the principal Residential structure on the Property Uninhabitable. Notwithstanding the foregoing, this exclusion does not apply if the Insured has removed or remedied the condition that constituted the Environmental Impairment in accordance with Applicable Law prior to the payment of an Insurance Benefit.

#### 6.7 Defenses to Loan

Any Claim for that portion of any Insurance Benefit equal to: (i) the amount of the indebtedness from which the Borrower is released without the Company's approval; or (ii) the amount of indebtedness against which the Borrower successfully asserts defenses; provided that, this Defenses to Loan exclusion does not apply where the release of the Borrower is the result of a bankruptcy "cram down" so long as the Insured has continued to pay Premium on the full amount of the indebtedness and all other conditions of the Master Policy have been met.

#### **6.8 First Lien Status**

Any Claim with respect to a Loan where the mortgage, deed of trust or other security instrument executed by the Borrower did not constitute a First Lien on the Property on the Certificate Effective Date.

#### 6.9 Loan not Originated in Compliance with Applicable Law

Any Claim with respect to a Loan (i) that was not Originated in compliance with Applicable Law; and (ii) had the Company been aware of the non-compliance with Applicable Law, it would have either not insured the Loan or insured it on different terms.

## **6.10 Failure to Satisfy Post-Origination Conditions and Obligations**

Any Claim if the Insured fails to mitigate loss in accordance with Section 7.4 or any Claim involving or arising out of any breach by the Insured of its obligations under, or its failure to comply with, the terms of this Master Policy or of its obligations as imposed by operation of law with respect to such breach or failure occurring after the Certificate Effective Date.

If a Loan falls under this exclusion, the Company shall have the right to issue a Company Initiated Cancellation or, if a Claim has been filed, a Claim Denial. However, provided that if the Company can reasonably determine the amount that such failure increased the Company's loss, the Company will not issue a Company Initiated Cancellation or Claim Denial, but the Calculated Loss will be reduced to the extent of such amount. The explanation of benefits shall contain the calculation for any such reduction in Calculated Loss.

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **27** of **44** 



## **6.11 Required Claim Documents**

Any Claim if the Insured does not provide to the Company the Required Claim Documents with respect to the Loan when requested by the Company according to Section 8.2.

#### 7 CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO PAYMENT OF INSURANCE BENEFIT

It is a condition precedent to the Company's obligation to pay an Insurance Benefit for a Loan that the Insured comply with all of the following requirements:

#### 7.1 Notice of Default

The Insured shall send a Written notice of Default for a Loan to the Company by the earliest of the following dates:

- a) If the periodic Loan payments are required to be made monthly, not later than the last Business Day of the month in which the Borrower becomes two (2) periodic payments in Default on the Loan; or
- b) If the periodic Loan payments are required to be made more often than once a month, not later than the last Business Day of the month following the month in which a Default occurs on the Loan; or
- c) The date on which foreclosure or other Appropriate Proceedings are commenced.

Such notice must be on a form or in a format approved by the Company and via a medium acceptable to the Company. If the Company does not receive the notice of Default within the time required by this Section 7.1 and a Claim results from such Default, the Company is entitled to deduct from the Calculated Loss an amount equal to the greater of: (i) thirty (30) days of interest at the interest rate required by the Loan; or (ii) all interest accruing on the Loan during the period between the date the Company should have received the notice of Default and the date it actually received the appropriate notice of Default. If the Company deducts interest from the Calculated Loss pursuant to this Section 7.1, it will include the amount of and explanation for the deduction on the Written explanation of benefits when it settles the Claim.

## 7.2 Monthly Default Reports

- a) After the Insured has submitted a notice of Default on a Loan to the Company under Section 7.1, on or before the last Business Day of each month, the Insured shall also submit reports to the Company in a format and via a medium approved by the Company identifying all of the following:
  - (i) The status of the Loan;
  - (ii) The status of any Appropriate Proceedings that have been commenced by the Insured; and
  - (iii) Any efforts to remedy the Default.
- b) The Insured shall continue to submit such monthly reports to the Company until:
  - (i) The Borrower is no longer in Default on the Loan; or
  - (ii) The Appropriate Proceedings terminate; or

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page 28 of 44



- (iii) The Borrower's Title to the Property has otherwise been transferred to the Insured or GSE Beneficiary or to a third-party in connection with a Third-Party Sale.
- c) If the Company does not receive a timely and complete monthly report as required by this Section 7.2 and a Claim results, the Company is entitled to deduct from the computation of Calculated Loss an amount equal to the greater of: (i) thirty (30) days of interest at the rate of interest required by the Loan; or (ii) all interest accruing on the Loan during the period between the date the Company should have received the monthly report and the date it actually receives a complete and current report. If the Company deducts interest from the computation of Calculated Loss pursuant to this Section 7.2(c), it will include the amount of and explanation for the deduction on the Written explanation of benefits when it settles the Claim. This monthly reporting requirement is in addition to the requirement to submit monthly Servicing Reports in Section 5.4.

## 7.3 Appropriate Proceedings

- a) Unless: (i) delayed by a court order or a moratorium of general applicability to a specific jurisdiction imposed by a government agency; or (ii) prohibited by Applicable Law; or (iii) the Insured is actively and diligently pursuing loss mitigation efforts or has placed a Borrower into a loss mitigation solution, in either case, in accordance with Section 7.4; or (iv) the Company provides Written instructions that some other action not precluded by Applicable Law be taken, the Insured must commence Appropriate Proceedings (by filing a complaint in the appropriate court, publishing a notice of sale, or by such other process as required by Applicable Law to initiate Appropriate Proceedings) by the later of (a) thirty (30) days after the date the Loan remains in Default for a period of six (6) consecutive months, or (b) sixty (60) days after the earliest date that Appropriate Proceedings may be commenced under Applicable Law; provided, however, that with respect to GSE Loans, any written instructions from the Company must be approved in Writing by the applicable GSE prior to the Company communicating them to the Insured.
- b) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Master Policy to the contrary: (i) if the Insured fails to commence Appropriate Proceedings in accordance with this Section 7.3, the Company's remedy in connection with any resulting Claim shall be limited to the curtailment of accrued and unpaid interest for the period beginning on the date Appropriate Proceedings should have been commenced and ending on the date that is eighteen (18) months following the date of Default; and (ii) if the Insured fails to commence Appropriate Proceedings by the date that is eighteen (18) months following the date of Default, the Company's remedy in connection with any resulting Claim may be either the continued curtailment of accrued and unpaid interest or the issuance of a Claim Denial, as the Company deems appropriate. For the avoidance of doubt, if the Company determines there is a breach of one or more specified terms of this Master Policy unrelated to the commencement of Appropriate Proceedings, the Company's remedies for such other breaches are not limited by this Section 7.3.
- c) While engaging in Appropriate Proceedings, the Insured shall:
  - (i) Report the status of the Appropriate Proceedings in Writing to the Company as reasonably and expeditiously as possible and at least monthly;
  - (ii) Diligently pursue the Appropriate Proceedings once they have begun;
  - (iii) Apply for the appointment of a receiver and assignment of rents, if requested by the Company;

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **29** of **44** 



- (iv) At the Company's request, send copies of notices or other legal documents filed or required in the Appropriate Proceedings to the Company;
- (v) Take no actions that impair its ability to preserve, transfer and assign to the Company its rights against the Borrower or any other Person, and take reasonable and necessary actions to preserve the rights of the Company under the Master Policy against the Borrower, including acting in accordance with Section 9.3(b) related to preserving or establishing Deficiency Rights; and
- (vi) Bid an amount at the foreclosure sale which fully protects the rights of the Company under the Master Policy against the Borrower, including Deficiency Rights, in accordance with the Delinquency and Claims Reference Manual, or as otherwise directed by the Company; provided that, in the case of a GSE Loan, the Insured must bid in accordance with the Company's foreclosure bidding instructions which have been previously approved by the GSE.
- d) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Master Policy to the contrary, if the Insured fails to take any of the actions required in Section 7.3(c)(i) (vi), the Company's remedy shall be to reduce the Calculated Loss by the amount that it reasonably concludes it was damaged by such failure.

## 7.4 Mitigation of Loss

- a) Required Servicing Practices. The Insured shall adhere to Required Servicing Practices to mitigate the Company's loss, which may include in appropriate cases: taking action to mitigate a potential Default when Default appears to be imminent, but has not yet occurred; or to facilitate the cure of a Default by the Borrower; inspecting and appraising the Property; and pursuing a Loan modification, Third-Party Sale or Deed-in-Lieu of Foreclosure.
- b) Deed-in-Lieu of Foreclosure. The Insured may accept a Deed-in-Lieu of Foreclosure only if the prior Written approval of the Company has been obtained or if otherwise agreed upon by the Insured and the Company in Writing. Approval shall not be deemed an acknowledgement of liability by the Company with respect to the related Loan. Payment of an Insurance Benefit in connection with such Loan remains subject to all terms and conditions of the Master Policy. If a cash contribution or promissory note is obtained from a Borrower in connection with a Deed-in-Lieu of Foreclosure, any funds received by the Company (net of any commercially reasonable expenses incurred in documenting and collecting such Borrower funds) shall be shared pro rata with the Insured, or in the case of a GSE Loan, the GSE Beneficiary, and distributed when the cash is received or when note payments are made over time. The Company's share of the contribution shall be the Insurance Benefit paid divided by the Total Loss.
- c) Third-Party Sales. The Insured shall determine whether a Third-Party Sale of the Property is feasible both prior to and after the acquisition of the Property. The Insured shall send any Third-Party Sale Offer to the Company for the Company's Written approval or rejection. When requested by the Company, the Insured shall authorize its broker to release and send marketing information for the Property to the Company. Approval by the Company of a Third-Party Sale Offer shall not be deemed an acknowledgement of liability by the Company with respect to such Loan. Payment of an Insurance Benefit in connection with such Loan remains subject to all terms and conditions of the Master Policy. If the Insured or, for a GSE Loan, the GSE Beneficiary, inadvertently completes a Third-Party Sale after acquisition of the Property without obtaining the Company's prior, Written approval and the Company disagrees with the sales price, the Company shall settle the Claim based on the sales price it determines is supportable. If a cash contribution or promissory note is obtained from a Borrower in connection with an approved Third-Party

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **30** of **44** 



Sale, any funds received by the Company (net of any commercially reasonable expenses incurred in documenting and collecting such Borrower funds) shall be shared pro rata with the Insured, or in the case of a GSE Loan, the GSE Beneficiary, and distributed when the cash is received or when note payments are made over time. The Company's share of the contribution shall be the Insurance Benefit paid divided by the Total Loss.

- d) Notice and Approval. A Deed-in-Lieu of Foreclosure or Third-Party Sale request under Sections 7.4(b) or (c) shall be approved or denied in Writing by the Company within ten (10) Business Days following the date the Company receives the Written request from the Insured. A Deed-in-Lieu of Foreclosure or Third-Party Sale request that is not denied within ten (10) Business Days of the date of receipt of such a Written request shall be deemed approved.
- e) Company's Remedy. Failure of the Insured to comply with this Section 7.4 with respect to any Loan entitles the Company to reduce the Calculated Loss for such Loan by the amount the Company reasonably quantifies it was damaged by such non-compliance. If the Company pays a reduced Insurance Benefit under this Section 7.4, the Company shall specify the method by which the damage to the Company was determined and the amount and cause of such damages to the Company and shall include in the Written explanation of benefits when the Company settles a Claim, the specific calculation resulting in the reduction in the Calculated Loss. If the Company has been damaged, but cannot reasonably quantify the damage arising from the non-compliance, the Company shall have no obligation to pay an Insurance Benefit on the Loan and shall give the Insured notice of a Claim Denial.
- f) Company's Permitted Actions. In connection with this Section 7.4, the Company may:
  - (i) Make a Pre-Claim Advance to the Insured. The Company may only make a Pre-Claim Advance on a GSE Loan if the Company has obtained prior Written approval from the GSE Beneficiary to make a Pre-Claim advance on the GSE Loan. The Company may make a Pre-Claim Advance on a non-GSE Loan in its sole discretion. The Company shall deduct the amount of such Pre-Claim Advance from any future Insurance Benefit it may pay on the Loan;
  - (ii) In its sole discretion, perform on-site audits of servicing efforts and request and receive evidence of servicing efforts to mitigate loss on a Loan in Default;
  - (iii) In its sole discretion, engage a specialty Servicer or additional loss mitigation resources of the Company's selection and at its expense to oversee the Servicer's activity; and
  - (iv) In its sole discretion, contact the Borrower, if necessary, to assist in loss mitigation strategies.

The Insured shall cooperate with the Company to the extent reasonably necessary to permit the Company to engage in these activities.

#### 7.5 Advances

The Insured shall advance each of the following when due and payable for a Loan after Default:

- a) Normal and customary property insurance premiums for the Property;
- b) Taxes, assessments and other public charges imposed upon the Property;

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **31** of **44** 



- c) Property sales expenses;
- d) Reasonable and necessary expenses to protect and preserve the Property, as approved by the Company at the time the Company reviews the Claim, which do not include expenditures to avoid an exclusion from coverage;
- e) Condominium fees, homeowner association dues and other pro-rated portions of shared fees related to the common areas attendant to the Property, to the extent ascertainable and advanced or paid by the Servicer in order to maintain the priority of the First Lien;
- f) Court Expenses and attorneys' fees related to the Loan; and
- g) Deficiency Expenses, if incurred in accordance with Section 9.3(b).

Such Advances do not include any amounts paid to Persons employed by the Insured or Servicer or other internal costs of the Insured or Servicer.

#### **8 CLAIMS**

The submission of a Claim constitutes a representation by the Insured to the Company that the Claim and all materials submitted therewith are complete and accurate and that all conditions precedent to Claim filing under this Master Policy have been met. If any information submitted to the Company in support of a Claim is incomplete, the Insured shall so advise the Company at the time of submission, otherwise the Company shall be entitled to consider only the information submitted in determining whether the Claim is a Perfected Claim.

# 8.1 Filing Claims

- a) Required Timeline. The Insured shall submit a Claim to the Company no later than sixty (60) days after the earlier of: (i) acquire the Borrower's Title to the Property; or (ii) a Third-Party Sale. If the Insured submits a Claim to the Company more than sixty (60) days, but less than one-hundred-eighty (180) days after the earlier of either of enumerated events (i) or (ii), the Company shall exclude from the computation of Calculated Loss any interest and Advances accruing on the Loan after such sixty (60) day period. Failure to submit a Claim within one-hundred-eighty (180) days of the earlier of either of enumerated events (i) or (ii) shall be deemed a waiver of the right to an Insurance Benefit and shall permit the Company to effect a Company Initiated Cancellation. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if a Third-Party Sale is approved following the submission of a Claim, the Company will re-establish the Claim filing date to the Close of such Third-Party Sale according to Section 8.1(a)(ii) for Claim administration following resubmission of a Claim. For avoidance of doubt, re-establishment of the Claim submission date means that the Claim must be resubmitted no later than sixty (60) days after the Close of the Third-Party Sale, and Advances incurred subsequent to the date of the original submission of the Claim, and through the date of resubmission of the Claim, shall be considered as part of the Calculated Loss under Section 8.3(c), including unpaid and accrued interest.
- b) Effect of Redemption Right on Claim Settlement. If a Property is subject to a right of redemption under Applicable Law, the Insured must nevertheless submit the Claim to the Company within the time required by Section 8.1(a). The Company may settle the Claim prior to the expiration of the right of redemption. The Insured shall, with reasonable promptness, report to the Company the redemption of the Property, whether such redemption occurs before or after the Company's settlement of the related Claim, and shall provide to the Company satisfactory evidence of the payment and amount of the Redemption Price. If the Property is redeemed after the Company settles the Claim and the sum of the Insurance Benefit

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **32** of **44** 



paid plus the Redemption Price exceeds the Calculated Loss, the Insured must repay the Company the excess. If the Insured fails to pay such excess within sixty (60) days of the redemption, then (a) interest will accrue on the amount due from the sixty-first (61<sup>st</sup>) day after redemption, calculated at a rate per annum equal to the one-year Treasury Bill rate in effect on such sixty-first (61<sup>st</sup>), as published by the Federal Reserve Board; and (b) the Insured shall pay all collection costs, including reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses, that are incurred relating to the amounts described in this section.

- c) Accelerated Claim. At any time after receiving the Insured's notice of Default, the Company may instruct the Insured in Writing to submit a Claim to the Company. Such Claim shall be considered an accelerated Claim. The Insured shall submit the accelerated Claim to the Company within sixty (60) days of such instruction. For an accelerated Claim to become a Perfected Claim, the Company shall only require the submission of Required Claim Documents and documents included in the Loan Origination File or Loan Servicing File in existence on the date the accelerated Claim is filed. When the Company pays an Insurance Benefit on an accelerated Claim, it shall pay the Insurance Benefit pursuant to the Percentage Option. When the Company accelerates a Claim, no accrued and unpaid interest due on the Loan will be included in the Calculated Loss for any period after the end of the sixty (60) day period following the Company's Written instruction to the Insured to submit the accelerated Claim. Notwithstanding the Company's decision to accelerate a Claim, the Insured remains subject to all of the terms and conditions of the Master Policy, including the requirements to provide Required Claim Documents and documents included in the Loan Origination File and Loan Servicing File under Section 8.2; to pursue Appropriate Proceedings as provided under Section 7.3; and otherwise to act in accordance with Section 7.4 to mitigate loss. Provided that the Insured completes such Appropriate Proceedings or Borrower's Title to the Property has otherwise been transferred to the Insured or GSE Beneficiary, or in connection with a Third-Party Sale, the Insured may submit a Supplemental Claim to the Company as provided in Section 8.1(d). For any Loan which is not a GSE Loan, if the Insured is unable to acquire Borrower's Title to the Property, or unable to obtain and complete a Third-Party Sale, or the Loan is subsequently brought current by the Borrower, the Insured shall refund to the Company any Insurance Benefit paid to the Insured by the Company with respect to that Loan. For any Loan which is a GSE Loan, if the GSE Beneficiary is unable to acquire Borrower's Title to the Property, or unable to obtain and complete a Third-Party Sale, or the Loan is subsequently brought current by the Borrower, the GSE Beneficiary shall refund to the Company any Insurance Benefit received with respect to that Loan if the Company and the GSE Beneficiary have entered in to a prior Written agreement providing for such refund.
- d) Supplemental Claim. The Insured may submit a Supplemental Claim within ninety (90) days after the earlier of: (i) the Company's payment of an Insurance Benefit (other than in connection with an accelerated Claim); or (ii) the Insured's or GSE Beneficiary's acquisition of the Borrower's Title to the Property following an accelerated Claim under Section 8.1(c). The Company shall pay the Supplemental Claim within sixty (60) days after receipt of documentation satisfactory to the Company to establish the validity and amount of the Supplemental Claim.

# 8.2 Required Claim Support

- a) Required Claim Documents. The Insured shall submit the Required Claim Documents to the Company at the time the Claim is submitted.
- b) Access to Property. At the time the Claim is submitted, the Insured or GSE Beneficiary must at the Company's request permit the Company to have access to the Property. If the Insured or GSE Beneficiary is unable to provide access to the Property upon the Company's request, the date as of which the Claim is determined to be a Perfected Claim shall, subject to the limitation of Section 8.4(b), be the later of (i) the

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **33** of **44** 



date the Claim would be considered a Perfected Claim had access been provided when requested and (ii) the date access is provided.

- c) Additional Documents.
  - (i) Within twenty (20) days after the date the Company receives the Claim, the Company may give Written notice of any deficiencies in the submission of Required Claim Documents or request additional documents included in the Loan Origination File or Loan Servicing File. If the Company does not give such a notice or make such a request within twenty (20) days after the date the Company receives the Claim, the Claim is deemed to be a Perfected Claim as of the Claim receipt date.
  - (ii) If the Company gives Written notice of any deficiencies in the submission of Required Claim Documents or requests additional documents included in the Loan Origination File or Loan Servicing File within twenty (20) days of the date the Company receives the Claim, the Claim shall become a Perfected Claim on the date on which the Company receives the Required Claim Documents or additional documents included in the Loan Origination File or Loan Servicing File. The Company shall then have ten (10) additional days from the date the Claim becomes a Perfected Claim to request any additional documents included in the Loan Origination File or Loan Servicing File, and the Insured shall use reasonable efforts to satisfy the request, but the running of the Claim Settlement Period shall not be suspended by such an additional request.
  - (iii) With respect to the first request for missing Required Claim Documents or additional documents included in the Loan Origination File or Loan Servicing File under this Section 8.2(c), if the Company does not receive such documents from the Servicer within thirty (30) days after such request, the Company shall promptly notify the Insured in Writing of the outstanding request as a courtesy reminder. If the Loan is a GSE Loan and the GSE Beneficiary requests to receive copies of such notices, the Company will send a copy of such notices to the GSE Beneficiary.
  - (iv) A Claim may not be denied in less than one-hundred-twenty (120) days following the Claim filing date due to the Servicer's failure to submit Required Claim Documents or additional requested documents included in the Loan Origination File or Loan Servicing File. Unless Applicable Law requires otherwise, if a Claim is not perfected within one-hundred-twenty (120) days of the date of the Claim filing date, the Company shall effect a Claim Denial, and the Insured and any GSE Beneficiary shall be deemed to have waived the right to receive, and the Company shall have no obligation to pay, an Insurance Benefit on the Loan to any Person; provided, however, such denial will be subject to the appeal process in Section 8.7. If the Company affects a Claim Denial under this Section 8.2(c), the Company will include an explanation in the Written explanation of benefits.
  - (v) The Company shall pursue Claim investigations and pay Claims expeditiously and in good faith.
- d) Acquisition Option Documents. After the Claim becomes a Perfected Claim, if the Company selects the Acquisition Option, the following additional information shall be required:

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **34** of **44** 



- (i) A recordable deed in a form approved by the Company containing customary warranties and covenants conveying to the Company or its designee Good and Merchantable Title to the Property, which deed the Company must cause to be submitted to the appropriate local recording office for recording within sixty (60) days of its completion of the acquisition of the Property under the Acquisition Option; and
- (ii) Evidence satisfactory to the Company, which may be in the form of a title insurance policy or an attorney's opinion of title, confirming that the Insured or GSE Beneficiary holds, and is entitled to convey to the Company, Good and Merchantable Title to the Property.

# 8.3 Computation of Calculated Loss

Subject to any adjustments provided for elsewhere in the Master Policy, the Calculated Loss is an amount equal to the sum of:

- a) The Default Amount; and
- b) Either: (i) up to thirty-six (36) months of accrued and unpaid interest due on the Loan computed on the Default Amount at the Loan's contract interest rate for the period from the date of Default through the date that the Claim is filed; or (ii) if there is a Third-Party Sale: (a) up to thirty-six (36) months of accrued and unpaid interest due on the Loan computed on the Default Amount at the Loan's contract interest rate for the period from the date of Default through the date on which the Third-Party Sale Closed; and (b) an amount equal to the product that results from multiplying the Loan's contract interest rate by the amount resulting from the difference between the Default Amount and the proceeds of the Third-Party Sale, less the reasonable costs of obtaining and closing such sale, for the period from the date on which the Third-Party Sale Closed through the date that the Claim is filed; or (iii) if the Insurance Benefit is paid pursuant to Section 8.4(a)(i) or Section 8.4(b), up to thirty-six (36) months of accrued and unpaid interest due on the Loan computed on the Default Amount at the Loan's contract interest rate for the period from the date of Default through the date that the Insurance Benefit is paid, provided however that, if access to the Property is requested pursuant to Section 8.2(b) and is not provided, no accrued and unpaid interest is includable for the period from the date access is requested through the date access is provided. In all cases, the amounts in Sections 8.3(b)(i) and (ii) exclude late charges, liquidated damages under Section 8.4(d) or other changes to the Loan interest rate by reason of Default; and
- c) The amount of Advances incurred by the Insured under Section 7.5 prior to submitting the Claim to the Company; provided, however, that the amount of such Advances, other than attorneys' fees, shall be prorated for the period from the date of Default through the earlier of: (i) the date the Claim is filed or is required to be filed; or, (ii) the date on which a Third-Party Sale Closed. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the case of a Claim where eviction proceedings are required to obtain Good and Merchantable Title and Possession of the Property, and the Company elected the Acquisition Option, the Calculated Loss will include Advances paid by the Insured or GSE Beneficiary in connection with such eviction proceedings through the date such eviction proceedings are completed, including unpaid and accrued interest. For Loans having unpaid principal balances of less than \$200,000 at the time the Claim is filed, attorneys' fees related to the Loan are limited to the lesser of: (i) the actual fees; (ii) five percent (5%) of the sum of the Default Amount and the amount of accrued and accumulated interest as determined under Section 8.3(b); or (iii) \$6,000. For Loans having unpaid principal balances of \$200,000 or greater at the time the Claim is filed, attorneys' fees related to the Loan are limited to the lesser of: (i) the actual fees; or (ii) three percent (3%) of the sum of the Default Amount and the amount of accrued and accumulated

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **35** of **44** 



interest as determined under Section 8.3(b); *provided, however*, that reasonable attorneys' fees incurred in regard to Deficiency Rights in accordance with Section 9.3(b) are not so limited.

## Less the:

- d) Amount of all rents and other payments (excluding property insurance and Third-Party Sale proceeds) received by the Insured, for periods during which the Calculated Loss includes interest and Advances, which are derived from or in any way related to the Property or Loan;
- e) Amount of cash remaining in any escrow account related to the Property or the Loan to which the Insured or GSE Beneficiary has a right;
- f) Amount of cash or other Collateral to which the Insured has retained the right of possession as security for the Loan;
- g) Amount paid or payable under any property insurance policy related to the Property, which amount has not been applied to either the restoration of the Property, if the Property suffered Physical Damage, or to the payment of the Loan;
- h) Amount expended by the Insured for Advances requiring approval by the Company under Section 7.5(d), which have not been so approved;
- Any additional amount the Company is permitted to deduct under any provision of the Master Policy.

# 8.4 Payment of Insurance Benefit

- a) Company's Options for Satisfaction of Insurance Benefit. Prior to the expiration of the Claim Settlement Period, the Company shall determine whether and to what extent an Insurance Benefit is owed under the Master Policy and shall, in its sole discretion, elect one of the following three settlement options and pay to the Insured, or if the Loan is a GSE Loan, to the GSE Beneficiary, as the Insurance Benefit either:
  - (i) Acquisition Option. An amount equal to the Calculated Loss payable in exchange for the Insured's or GSE Beneficiary's conveyance of Good and Merchantable Title to and Possession of the Property. The Company will: (i) pay the Insurance Benefit within five (5) Business Days of receiving the documents relating to the Property specified in Section 8.2(d); and (ii) submit such documents for recording within sixty (60) days of receiving them. If the Company elects the Acquisition Option and the Insured or GSE Beneficiary is unable to convey Good and Merchantable Title to and Possession of the Property to the Company within two hundred ten (210) days following submission of the Claim under Section 8.1(a), then the Insured or GSE Beneficiary shall retain title to the Property and the Insurance Benefit payable under this Acquisition Option shall be an amount equal to the Company's Anticipated Loss in connection with such Property; or
  - (ii) *Percentage Option*. The Calculated Loss multiplied by the percentage of coverage specified on the related Certificate; or
  - (iii) Third-Party Sale Option. An amount equal to the lesser of the Percentage Option or the Insured's Loss on Sale. If the Company elects the Third-Party Sale Option after a Claim has become a Perfected Claim and the Third-Party Sale fails to close before the Claim Settlement Period expires, the Company may postpone payment of the Insurance Benefit

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **36** of **44** 



for ten (10) days after such Third-Party Sale closes or is terminated, provided that in either case an amount equal to the interest on the Default Amount at the Loan's contract rate for the period of such postponement is paid to the Insured.

- b) Access Unavailable Settlement. If the Company requests access to the Property pursuant to Section 6.4, Section 6.5 or Section 8.2(b), and the Insured or GSE Beneficiary is unable to provide access within two hundred ten (210) days following the submission of the Claim under Section 8.1(a), the Company shall, notwithstanding the settlement options described in Section 8.4(a), settle the Claim by paying the Anticipated Loss.
- c) Offset. Under any settlement option, the Company shall deduct from its payment of the Insurance Benefit:
  - (i) Any payments of loss on the Loan which it previously made to the Insured;
  - (ii) Any Premium with respect to the Loan that is due but unpaid through the date of Default, or any Premium previously returned to the Insured or the GSE Beneficiary; and
  - (iii) Any other amounts permitted by any provision of the Master Policy.

Any such offsets shall be explained on the Written explanation of benefits when the Company settles a Claim.

d) Liquidated damages. If the Company pays the Insurance Benefit after the Claim Settlement Period, in addition to the Insurance Benefit, the Company shall pay: (i) an amount equal to interest on the Insurance Benefit computed at the Loan's contract rate for the period of time beginning the day after the Claim Settlement Period expires and ending at the conclusion of the sixtieth day following the last day of the Claim Settlement Period; and (ii) an amount equal to the Loan's contract rate plus ten (10) percentage points thereafter. Liquidated damages under this Section 8.4(d) shall not apply in the case of a failure of the Company's payment systems beyond the Company's control.

# 8.5 Discharge of Obligations

Any payment of an Insurance Benefit by the Company to the Insured, or for a GSE Loan, to the GSE Beneficiary, taking into account any appropriate adjustments, or such other amount as may be paid by the Company and accepted by the Insured or GSE Beneficiary in settlement of any dispute regarding a defense to or denial of coverage with respect to a Loan or the calculation of the Insurance Benefit with respect to a Loan, is a full and final discharge of the Company's obligations under the Master Policy with respect to the related Loan to any Person including the Insured and/or the GSE Beneficiary. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, the Company shall not be relieved of its obligation to pay any valid Supplemental Claim filed pursuant to Section 8.1(d), or as may otherwise be agreed to by the Company in Writing. The Company's payment of an Insurance Benefit does not limit any rights that the Company has against the Insured, the Borrower, or any other Person. If the Company pays an Insurance Benefit and advises the Insured, or in the case of a GSE Loan, the GSE Beneficiary, within one-hundred-twenty (120) days after the date on which the Insurance Benefit was paid, that the Insured, or in the case of a GSE Loan, the GSE Beneficiary, was not entitled to receive such Insurance Benefit because: (i) the Claim for such Insurance Benefit was invalid; or (ii) there were defects in the foreclosure procedure; the Insurance Benefit.

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **37** of **44** 



## 8.6 Reconsideration of Rescissions

The Insured may submit to the Company a Written request for reconsideration within ninety (90) days of the date it receives a Written notice of any decision by the Company to Rescind coverage on a Loan under the terms of Section 3 of the Master Policy. If, after review of the request, the Company determines that the Insured has provided Credible Evidence establishing that there was, as applicable, no Defect or Significant Defect the Company shall reinstate coverage on the Loan as of the Certificate Effective Date; provided that there is no other basis for such Rescission, and the Insured has paid to the Company any required Premium. A Claim will be deemed a Perfected Claim upon reinstatement and the Insurance Benefit will be paid within the remaining Claim Settlement Period or, if there are less than ten (10) Business Days remaining in the Claim Settlement Period, or the Claim Settlement Period has expired, no later than ten (10) Business Days from the date of reinstatement. In the event the Company reinstates coverage on a Loan for which a Claim has been made following a Rescission, and the Company has received no new documents or other proof supporting the request for reconsideration, the Company will add to the Calculated Loss accrued and unpaid interest from the date the Company received the request for reconsideration through the date the Claim is paid. However, if coverage is Rescinded and later reinstated only because new documents or information has been produced, and a Claim on the Loan was submitted to the Company, no additional interest shall be paid and interest shall only be owed pursuant to Section 8.3(b), through the date the Claim is filed. If the Company does not receive a request for reconsideration under this Section 8.6 within ninety (90) days of the date it receives a Written notice of a decision by the Company to Rescind coverage on a Loan under the terms of Section 3, the Insured shall be deemed to have accepted the Rescission and the Company shall have no further obligation with respect to that Loan to the Insured, GSE Beneficiary or any other Person. The Company will send a Written notice to the Insured on or before the ninetieth (90th) day after receiving a timely Written request for reconsideration from the Insured advising that it is either granting or denying the request for reconsideration.

# 8.7 Reconsideration of Company Initiated Cancellations, Claim Denials or Reduced Claim Payments

The Insured may submit to the Company a Written request for reconsideration within ninety (90) days of the date it received a Written notice of any decision by the Company to effect a Company Initiated Cancellation, Claim Denial or Claim curtailment under any provision of the Master Policy. If, after review of the request, the Company determines that the Insured has provided Credible Evidence establishing that the Company did not have a reasonable basis for the Company Initiated Cancellation, Claim Denial, or Claim curtailment, it will reinstate the coverage on the Loan as of the Certificate Effective Date, or re-adjust the Claim payment as applicable. A Claim will be deemed a Perfected Claim upon reinstatement and the Insurance Benefit will be paid within the remaining Claim Settlement Period or, if there are less than ten (10) Business Days remaining in the Claim Settlement Period or the Claim Settlement Period has expired, no later than ten (10) Business Days from the date of reinstatement. If the Company does not receive a request for reconsideration under this Section 8.7 within ninety (90) days of the date it receives a Written notice of a decision by the Company to effect a Company Initiated Cancellation, Claim Denial or Claim curtailment, the Insured shall be deemed to have accepted the Company's action and the Company shall have no further obligation with respect to that Loan to the Insured, GSE Beneficiary, or any other Person. The Company shall have ninety (90) days following its receipt of a Written request for reconsideration under this Section 8.7, to determine whether to reverse the Company Initiated Cancellation, Claim Denial or Claim curtailment. The Company will send a Written notice to the Insured on or before the ninetieth (90th) day after receiving a timely Written request for reconsideration from the Insured advising that it is either granting or denying the request for reconsideration.

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **38** of **44** 



## 9 ADDITIONAL CONDITIONS

# 9.1 File Retention, Information Requests and Company's Audit and Investigation Rights

- a) Retention of Loan Origination File and Loan Servicing File. The Insured shall retain the Loan Origination File and Loan Servicing File with respect to each Loan for the longer of: (i) the period during which coverage on such Loan remains in force; or (ii) a period ending one-hundred-twenty (120) days after the Company pays an Insurance Benefit on that Loan or issues a Rescission, Company Initiated Cancellation or Claim Denial.
- b) Requests for Loan Origination File and/or Loan Servicing File Documents. In addition to the Company's rights under Section 8.2, subject to Sections 3.2 and 3.5, the Company may at any time prior to or after the filing of a Claim investigate a Loan and request in Writing that the Insured deliver to the Company copies of any documents included in the Loan Origination File and/or Loan Servicing File within thirty (30) days of the Company's Written request. If Insured fails to provide the requested documents within such thirty (30) day period, the Company will provide a second Written notice to Insured, allowing Insured to provide copies of the documents to the Company within an additional thirty (30) day period. If the Company has not received all such requested documents within the second thirty (30) day period, the Company may cancel the Certificate and there shall be no refund of premium.
- c) Access to Third-Party Information. Without limiting the rights of the Company set forth elsewhere in the Master Policy and unless the Loan is subject to a Rescission limitation under Section 3.2, either in conjunction with or independent of any investigation of a Loan, the Company and representatives designated by it shall have the right at any time to contact the Borrower or any other Person to verify information relating to such Loan.
- d) *True and Accurate Information*. Delivery of any information to the Company, which the Company requested under Section 8.2 or Section 9.1, is a representation by the Insured to the Company that such information is true and accurate.
- e) Company's Audit Rights. The Company and its representatives have the right to conduct at any time during the Policyholder's and/or the Insured's regular business hours upon no less than five (5) days' Written notice on-site audits of the Policyholder's and/or the Insured's Loan Origination, servicing and quality control operations, practices and procedures and to review the Written results of any quality control audits performed by or on behalf of the Policyholder and/or the Insured. In addition, the Company and its representatives have the right to conduct on-site audits of the Loan servicing, quality control and loss mitigation operations, practices and procedures of any Servicer of any Loan(s) at any time during the Servicer's regular business hours upon no less than five (5) days' Written notice. The Company may also submit Written requests for information regarding the above topics to the Insured or the Servicer at any time. The Insured has a duty to, and is required to, cause its Servicer(s) to cooperate fully with the Company with respect to audits, Loan reviews or requests for information. The Company may stop or otherwise limit offering to extend, or extending, coverage under the Master Policy as provided in Section 2.3 for failure to comply with the Company's audit requests under this Section 9.1(e).

The Policyholder shall make the Loan Origination File for a Loan available to the Company for the Company's on-site review at the Policyholder's premises or in an electronic medium acceptable to the Company no later than fifteen (15) days from the Company's request, or such other time period agreed upon between the Company and the Policyholder.

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **39** of **44** 



f) Insured/GSE Beneficiary Request for Information. The Company shall provide reasonably accessible information pertaining to coverage on a Loan, or as required under Applicable Law, directly to the Insured or, in the case of a GSE Loan, the GSE Beneficiary, upon the Insured's or GSE Beneficiary's request. With respect to a GSE Loan, the Insured waives any objection to the Company's provision of such information directly to the GSE Beneficiary upon the GSE Beneficiary's request.

# 9.2 Proceedings of Eminent Domain

If part or all of the Property is taken by eminent domain, condemnation, or by any other proceeding by a federal, state or local governmental unit or agency, the Insured shall require that the Borrower apply the maximum permissible amount of any compensation awarded in such proceedings to reduce the unpaid principal balance and accrued and unpaid interest due under the Loan, in accordance with Applicable Law, or as required in the Loan documents.

# 9.3 Subrogation and Deficiency

- a) Subrogation. The Company will be subrogated, upon payment of an Insurance Benefit, in the amount thereof in equal priority to all of the Insured or GSE Beneficiary's rights of recovery, if any, against a Borrower or any other Person relating to the applicable Loan or Property. Upon the Company's request, or a request by the Company's designee on its behalf, the Insured or GSE Beneficiary shall provide such information and execute and deliver to the Company or its designee such documents and instruments and undertake such actions as may be necessary to transfer, assign and secure such rights. The Insured and GSE Beneficiary shall not, and shall cause their agents not to, either before or after payment of an Insurance Benefit, prejudice such rights.
- b) Exercise of Deficiency Rights. If either the Insured, or the GSE Beneficiary if the Loan is a GSE Loan, or the Company, desires to exercise their Deficiency Rights and pursue a Deficiency Judgment against a Borrower in connection with a Loan insured under this Master Policy, the Party seeking to pursue such Deficiency Judgment shall contact the other party to determine whether the Deficiency Judgment should be sought for the account of both parties or only for its own account; provided, however, that if under Applicable Law, pursuit of a Deficiency Judgment will substantially increase the expenses associated with foreclosure, the Insured shall contact the Company prior to the initiation of a form of foreclosure proceedings that would increase the costs of foreclosure to determine whether a Deficiency Judgment is to be sought and, if so, whether such Deficiency Judgment is to be sought for the account of both parties or only for the account of the Company or the Insured. In connection with the determination regarding pursuit of a Deficiency Judgment, each of the Insured and the Company must provide the other with all information it may have concerning the assets of the Borrower, possible defenses and other information material to the decision.
- c) Parties' Determination. If the parties determine that the Deficiency Judgment shall be pursued solely for the account of the Company, the Company shall be subrogated to all of the Insured's rights of recovery against the Borrower and any other Person relating to the Loan or the Property with respect to which the Company has paid an Insurance Benefit and shall be responsible for all costs associated with pursuing such Deficiency Judgment. If the parties determine that the Deficiency Judgment shall be pursued for the account of both parties, the Company shall be subrogated pro rata to such right of recovery and shall be responsible for a pro rata portion of the associated costs. The Company's share of the recovery and expenses shall be a percentage equal to the Insurance Benefit paid divided by the Total Loss. If the parties determine that the Deficiency Judgment shall be pursued solely for the account of the Insured, or if the Company is prohibited by law from pursuing the Deficiency Judgment, the Company shall not be subrogated to any of the Insured's rights to recovery against the Borrower and any other Person relating

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **40** of **44** 



to the Loan or the Property with respect to which the Company has paid a Claim for Loss and the Insured shall be responsible for all costs associated with pursuing the Deficiency Judgment.

- d) Cooperation. The Insured or GSE Beneficiary shall cooperate with the Company in any action or proceeding to pursue any Deficiency Judgment or other remedies that the Company may have or may have acquired pursuant to this Section against the Borrower or any other Person and shall refrain from any action, either before or after payment of a loss hereunder, that shall in any manner prejudice such rights.
- e) Deficiency Collection Activities. Outside of the pursuit of formal court judgments in accordance with Sections 9.3(b), (c) and (d), the Company and the Insured or GSE Beneficiary are free, subject to Section 9.3(a), to independently pursue collection activities against the Borrower that comply with Applicable Law for the recovery of any post-foreclosure Deficiency Rights.

# 9.4 No Duplication of Insurance Benefits

The coverage provided under any Certificate issued under this Master Policy is primary mortgage guaranty insurance. The Insured shall not carry any duplicate policy of primary mortgage guaranty insurance on a Loan covering the same loss. In the event of a duplicate policy, the Company will pay the loss on a pro rata basis with the duplicate insurer. Any Insurance Benefit that becomes payable under this Master Policy shall be paid by the Company regardless of the existence of any supplemental or second-tier credit enhancement on a Loan. Supplemental or second-tier credit enhancement shall include any policy of mortgage guaranty pool insurance, supplemental primary mortgage guaranty insurance, credit insurance, re-insurance, or any other form of credit enhancement that is not a duplicate policy of primary mortgage guaranty insurance covering the same loss.

#### 9.5 Notices

- a) To Company. All notices, Claims, tenders, reports, information and other data required or otherwise submitted or provided to the Company by the Policyholder, the Servicer, the Insured or the GSE Beneficiary under the Master Policy, shall be sent: (i) by posting to the Company's internet portal; or (ii) in a commercially reasonable, electronic manner, for example, e-mail or secure e-mail, agreed to in Writing by the Company; or (iii) by overnight mail or regular mail or other commercially reasonable method of delivery to the Company's address as shown on the face page of the Master Policy.
- b) From Company. All required notices to the Insured or to a GSE Beneficiary, shall be sent: (i) by overnight mail or other commercially reasonable method of delivery; or (ii) in a commercially reasonable, electronic manner, for example, secure e-mail or a posting to a web portal. Unless otherwise specified herein, all notices to the Insured shall be sent to the Servicer and shall be either sent (i) by overnight mail or other commercially reasonable method of delivery; (ii) in a commercially reasonable, electronic manner (for example, secure e-mail or a posting to a web portal); or (iii) by regular mail to the Servicer at the last known address for such Servicer as reflected in the records of the Company. The Insured shall notify the Company of any change in their addresses or the Servicer's address. Upon request by a GSE Beneficiary, the Company shall provide copies of any notices that it sends to the Insured directly to such GSE Beneficiary.

#### 9.6 Limitation of Actions

a) No action arising under the Master Policy including an action for recovery of any Insurance Benefit, may be sustained against the Company unless: (i) the Insured has complied with the terms and conditions of the Master Policy; (ii) if the action for recovery is based on a Rescission, Claim Denial or Claim curtailment, a request for reconsideration was timely made under Section 8.6 or Section 8.7; and (iii) the

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **41** of **44** 



action is commenced within two (2) years (or such longer period of time as may be required if Applicable Law does not permit the relevant statute of limitations to be shortened by contract) of the denial of the request for reconsideration under Sections 8.6 or 8.7, or, if the action for recovery is not based on a Rescission, Claim Denial or Claim curtailment, the alleged breach of another provision of the Master Policy. No action on a Claim or Insurance Benefit may be brought against the Company by the Insured, the Servicer or a GSE Beneficiary, until sixty (60) days have elapsed from the expiration of the Claim Settlement Period, unless the subject matter of the action is whether the Claim Settlement Period has expired.

b) If a dispute arises concerning a Loan or the related Property, the Company has the right to protect its interest by defending any action arising from such dispute, even if the allegations involved are groundless, false or fraudulent. The Company is NOT REQUIRED to defend any lawsuit involving the Policyholder, the Insured, a GSE Beneficiary, a Property or a Loan. The Company also has the right to direct the Insured to institute suit on the Insured's behalf, if such suit is necessary or appropriate to preserve the Company's rights in connection with a Loan or Property, and, in such cases, the Company will bear the costs and expenses of the suit. If any litigation costs and expenses incurred by either the Company or the Insured arise out of an action involving the negligent or wrongful conduct or breach of contract on the part of the Insured or the Servicer, then the Insured is required to bear all such costs and expenses.

#### 9.7 Parties

- a) The Master Policy is binding on and inures to the benefit of the Company and its successors and assigns, and the Insured (with respect to individual Loans) and its permitted successors and assigns. Neither the Borrower, nor any successive owner of a Property, nor any pool mortgage insurance carrier, nor any other Person (unless expressly provided for in the Certificate for such Loan) is included as, nor is intended to be a third party beneficiary of the Master Policy. A GSE Beneficiary only has those rights specifically included in the Master Policy and does not have any concurrent or additional rights under Applicable Law related to third-party beneficiaries. The Servicer of a Loan is not a party to and has no rights under the Master Policy or any Certificate solely by virtue of being a Servicer. If the Servicer is also the Insured under the Master Policy, the Servicer shall have the rights and obligations of the Insured under the Master Policy or any Certificate issued thereunder. Payments made to the Insured or, with respect to a GSE Loan, to a GSE Beneficiary, hereunder are intended as indemnification for actual loss and do not affect or impair the Insured's or the GSE Beneficiary's Deficiency Rights subject, however, to the provisions of Section 9.3.
- b) Unless expressly provided otherwise in a specific provision herein, any acts of the Insured in this Policy may be performed by the Servicer. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company acknowledges and agrees that for GSE Loans, the Servicer has no authority without the prior Written consent of the GSE Beneficiary to: (i) manage or dispose of any Property that is the subject of any Loan owned or guaranteed by such GSE Beneficiary; (ii) receive from the Company any Insurance Benefit in respect of any such Loan; (iii) enter into any modification (whether or not the Company shall have given its consent to such modification) with respect to any such Loan; (iv) enter into any contract, agreement, settlement or compromise with the Company with regard to any such Loan; or (v) give any consent on behalf of the GSE Beneficiary, including a consent to arbitrate any dispute with the Company with regard to any such Loan or group of such Loans.

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **42** of **44** 



# 9.8 Agency

No First Party nor GSE Beneficiary nor either of their respective employees or agents shall be, nor shall be deemed to be, agents of the Company, nor shall the Company be or be deemed to be an agent of any First Party or GSE Beneficiary except to the extent necessary to effect the Deficiency Rights pursuant to Section 9.3.

# 9.9 Governing Law and Conformity to Law

The Master Policy, including any Commitment, Certificate, Claim or Insurance Benefit and any Claims, controversies, or causes of action of any kind arising from or related thereto are governed by the law of the State of Delaware without reference to or application of conflicts of law provisions, unless a different jurisdiction is agreed upon in Writing by the Company and the Insured. Any provision of the Master Policy which is in conflict with the law of Delaware is hereby amended to conform to the minimum requirements of that law, it being the intention of the Policyholder and the Company that the specific provisions of this Master Policy shall be controlling whenever possible.

# 9.10 Electronic Data Storage

It is understood that the parties may store information, the contents or images of documents or other data on electronic media or other media generally accepted for business records. Data stored on such electronic or other media are equally acceptable between the parties for all purposes as information, documents or other data maintained in printed or written form, including for the purposes of arbitration or other litigation.

#### 9.11 No Waiver

No condition or requirement of the Master Policy will be deemed waived, modified, or otherwise compromised by the Company unless such waiver, modification, or compromise is stated in Writing duly executed by the Company. Each of the conditions and requirements of the Master Policy is severable, and a waiver, modification, or compromise of one shall not be construed as a waiver, modification, or compromise of any other or a waiver of such condition or requirement in the future. No inaction by the Company and no failure by the Company to enforce any of its rights or remedies under the Master Policy following any inspection, examination or investigation undertaken by the Company pursuant to any provision of the Master Policy shall be construed as a waiver by the Company of any such right or remedy, which right or remedy the Company may enforce or exercise at any time.

#### 9.12 Entire Agreement

This Master Policy, together with any endorsements and Policy Commitment Letters hereto, and, with respect to any Loan, the Certificate and the Insurance Application, pertaining to such Loan, shall constitute the entire agreement between or among the Insured, any GSE Beneficiary and the Company.

## 9.13 Endorsement

The Company reserves the right to amend the terms and conditions of this Master Policy from time to time; provided, however, that any such amendment will be effective only with respect to Commitments issued after the Company has given the Policyholder Written notice thereof by endorsement setting forth the amendment. Any endorsement issued by the Company to the Policyholder and applicable to any Certificate issued under this Master Policy shall be deemed to modify the coverage under this Master Policy with respect to the Loan described in such Certificate to the extent shown in such endorsement. Each such endorsement will reference the form number of this Master Policy.

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **43** of **44** 



# 9.14 Interpretation

Capitalized terms in the Master Policy have the meanings given to them in Section 1. In the Master Policy, the word "shall" indicates that the act described is mandatory and the word "may" indicates that the act described is optional. Whenever the words "include," "includes," "including," "for example" or "by way of example" are used in the Master Policy, they will be deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation." Section and subsection headings used in the Master Policy are included herein for convenience of reference only and are not intended to constitute and do not constitute a part of the Master Policy for any other purpose. Any reference to "days" in the Master Policy shall refer to calendar days unless expressly described as Business Days. If there is a conflict between the terms of this Master Policy and any other document referenced in the Master Policy, the Master Policy prevails, excepting Master Policy endorsements as applicable.

# SAMPLE

ARCH MORTGAGE INSURANCE COMPANY | 230 NORTH ELM STREET GREENSBORO NC 27401 | ARCHMI.COM

MCUS-B0916-0219

© 2019 Arch Mortgage Insurance Company. All Rights Reserved. Arch MI is a marketing term for Arch Mortgage Insurance Company and United Guaranty Residential Insurance Company.

ARCH 3800.00 (03/20) Page **44** of **44** 



Arch Mortgage Insurance Company
United Guaranty Residential Insurance Company
230 N. Elm St.
Greensboro NC 27401

T: 800-334-8966

archmi.com

## NOTICE AND CONSENT REGARDING ELECTRONIC COMMUNICATIONS

Please read this information carefully and print and/or retain this information electronically for future reference.

Arch MI may occasionally utilize the internet, email or digital media as a means of transmitting all policy documents, applications or any other information pertaining to your Master Policy. This notice serves to inform you of your rights as they apply to conducting these types of electronic transactions. Your consent is required in order for you to electronically receive any and/or all documents related to your Master Policy.

#### **Requirements for Accessing Electronic Documents:**

In order to access your records electronically, you must have a valid email address and a personal computer or other device that allows you to access the internet.

#### **Right to Withdraw Consent:**

You may withdraw your consent to receive electronic records at any time by emailing us. Withdrawal of your consent will not negate the electronic records provided to you prior to execution of your withdrawal of consent. Your withdrawal of consent shall be effective within 30 days after receipt of the withdrawal request by us.

## **Option to Obtain Paper Copies:**

Upon your request, we can provide you with paper copies of the records we provide to you electronically.

#### **Updating Your Contact Information:**

Should there be a change to your email address, please contact us as soon as possible so we may update our records.

#### Consent:

By furnishing an email address and requesting coverage, you are consenting to electronically receive any and all documents pertaining to your Master Policy.

ARCH 3800.44 (03/20) Page 1 of 1



Arch Mortgage Insurance Company
United Guaranty Residential Insurance Company
230 N Elm Street
Greensboro NC 27401

T: 800 334 8966 www.archmi.com

# INDEPENDENT VALIDATION ENDORSEMENT TO FIRST LIEN MASTER POLICY FORM ARCH 3800.00 (03/20)

It is understood and agreed that:

- A. The Policyholder intends to deliver Loans to the Company for coverage under the Master Policy as amended by this Independent Validation Endorsement. By delivering a Loan to the Company under the Independent Validation Endorsement, the Policyholder is deemed to acknowledge, understand and agree to the terms and conditions set forth herein.
- B. The Master Policy, as amended by this Independent Validation Endorsement, shall apply to each Loan submitted for Independent Validation (as defined below) under the Independent Validation Endorsement (each a "Independent Validation Loan").
- C. The Master Policy shall be deemed to be amended as set forth below only with respect to Independent Validation Loans and shall not be amended by this Independent Validation Endorsement in connection with any Loan that is not an Independent Validation Loan. The Master Policy is amended as follows for each Independent Validation Loan:
- 1. The following provisions are added as new defined terms in Section 1 (Glossary):

"Automated Tools" means any system or tool appropriate for use in underwriting a Loan or validating certain Loan or Collateral property information, provided that the Company has first conducted its own due diligence on, and approved such system or tool in its sole discretion as acceptable for insurance decisions.

"Independent Validation" means an independent review conducted by the Company in connection with its potential provision of Rescission relief pursuant to Section 3.1. Independent Validation shall include the following with respect to each of the following three subject matters (the "Subject Matters"):

a) <u>Defects/Significant Defects</u>. A post-close, full-file underwriting of the Borrower and of the Loan for compliance with the Company's eligibility criteria and Underwriting Requirements, which includes a review of (i) the Loan Origination File; (ii) the Post-Close Documents and Data; and (iii) any other documents reasonably requested by the Company.

ARCH 3800.03 (03/20) Page 1 of 6



However, if the Company has previously performed a Mortgage Insurance Underwrite prior to issuing the Commitment or Certificate of insurance then the Company may choose to review Post-Close Documents and Data only. If the Policyholder has been granted the Post-Closing Exception by the Company, then the Post-Close Documents and Data need not be reviewed for Loans subject to a Mortgage Insurance Underwrite prior to an Independent Validation. In such a case, the Rescission relief described in Section 3.2 will apply only after the First Twelve Loan Payments.

- b) <u>Property Eligibility and Property Valuation</u>. A pre- or post-close verification of all documents and information supporting the value of the Property (e.g., purchase contract, Origination Appraisal, valuation verification generated by an Automated Tool or other property valuation deemed acceptable by the MI) for compliance with the Company's property eligibility requirements and to ensure that the estimate of value is adequately supported. The Company may choose to accept a waiver of the Appraisal delivery requirements from a GSE as validation of its property eligibility requirements.
- c) <u>Automated Tools</u>. Verification for a component of a Loan provided by an Automated Tool (e.g., if the Borrower's income is validated by an Automated Tool but the co-borrower's income is not, then relief may be granted only with respect to the Borrower's income). This verification may be conducted by the Company, or by the Insured if documentation evidencing the results from the Automated Tool is provided to the Company.

The Subject Matter(s) for which the Company shall conduct Independent Validation shall be agreed to in Writing by the Policyholder and the Company prior to the date the Company accepts any Loans for coverage under the Independent Validation Endorsement. Such Written agreement shall apply to each and all Independent Validation Loans submitted to the Company and may only be amended by mutual agreement of the parties in Writing with respect to all Independent Validation Loans submitted thereafter.

If, in conducting its Independent Validation, the Company uncovers discrepancies, errors or any other questionable data or other information which it determines, in its reasonable judgment, is in need of re-verification, the Company must conduct such additional independent re-verification for compliance with the Company's eligibility criteria and Underwriting Requirements and/or of the documents and information supporting the value of the Property, including through the use of Automated Tools (if any), and/or reasonably reliable third-party sources and records recognized as such in the mortgage origination industry, as appropriate.

"Post-Close Documents and Data" means with respect to a Loan, complete copies of the final closing disclosure (HUD-1, or other closing disclosure), executed mortgage or deed of trust, original promissory note with any riders, title insurance commitment or attorney's opinion of title, the final application for the Loan from Closing (fully completed, signed and dated by the Borrower), and any other closing documents or information that the Company may reasonably request that it would otherwise review at the time of Claim.

"Post-Close Documents Exception" means the Company's ability to waive a review of the Post-Close Documents and Data for non-delegated full-file underwritten loans in conducting an Independent Validation. The Company may grant or withdraw this exception at its discretion. For loans that pass Independent Validation under this exception, the Rescission relief provisions of Section 3 will apply only after the First Twelve Loan Payments.

ARCH 3800.03 (03/20) Page 2 of 6



- Section 3 (Significant Defects) is deleted and replaced in its entirety with the following new Section 3:
- 3. SIGNIFICANT DEFECTS
- 3.1 Company's Rights to Rescind

This Master Policy does not cover Loans that exhibit, through the Company's reliance on Credible Evidence, one or more Significant Defects. Accordingly, subject to Sections 3.2-3.4, the Company shall have the right to Rescind coverage on a Loan, or provide a Rescission Alternative, if at any time it concludes in reliance on Credible Evidence that a Loan exhibits a Significant Defect. The Company shall not have the right to Rescind coverage on a Loan for a Defect that is not a Significant Defect, but may impose a Price Adjustment as defined in Section 1.84 of this Master Policy on such a Loan.

#### 3.2 Rescission Limitations

Except with respect to Life of Loan Exclusions (as defined in Section 3.3 below), the Company shall not Rescind coverage on a Loan nor issue a Company Initiated Cancellation or Claim Denial pursuant to Section 3.1 following the earlier of:

- a) <u>Independent Validation</u>. Completion of an Independent Validation of the Loan, and only with respect to the Subject Matter(s) for which the Company completes an Independent Validation to its satisfaction.
  - (i) To perform an Independent Validation, the Company must receive all documents requested within one hundred twenty (120) days of the later of the Loan Closing Date or completion of the Property, if applicable, or such other period as may be specified in the Policy Commitment Letter. If the Company does not receive all documents requested in the time specified by this Section, then it will not perform an Independent Validation.
  - (ii) If, in the course of an Independent Validation prior to the Certificate Effective Date, the Company finds Credible Evidence of a Significant Defect, the Loan shall be ineligible for coverage under the Master Policy, or, if the Company determines that the Loan represents an acceptable risk, it may cover the loan at a Premium reflecting that risk. If such Credible Evidence is found during Independent Validation after the Certificate Effective Date, but prior to the effect of any Rescission limitation under Section 3.2, the Company shall have the right to Rescind coverage on the Loan or provide a Rescission Alternative.
  - (iii) If the Company does not find Credible Evidence of a Significant Defect, then the Rescission limitation of this Section shall apply to the Subject Matter of the Independent Validation. However, such Rescission limitations will not apply to Significant Defects relating to occupancy status of the Borrower until the Borrower has made the First Twelve Loan Payments.
- b) <u>Thirty-Six Months Test</u>. The satisfaction of the First Thirty-Six (36) Months Test.
- c) Sixty Months Test. The satisfaction of the Sixty (60) Months Test.
- d) <u>Quality Control Review</u>. The satisfactory completion of a Quality Control Review of the Loan, in the Company's sole discretion, by the Company; or a review by one of the GSEs, if acceptance of

ARCH 3800.03 (03/20) Page 3 of 6



GSE reviews is agreed to in Writing by the Policyholder and the Company prior to the date the Company accepts any Loans. Such Written agreement shall require the Servicer, or other party as agreed, to submit its GSE reviews, or summaries thereof, for all Loans submitted to the Company and may only be amended by mutual agreement of the parties in Writing with respect to all Loans submitted thereafter.

# 3.3 Life of Loan Exclusions

The Rescission limitations in Section 3.2 shall not apply in the following circumstances:

a) <u>Single Loan Fraud</u>. Either an adjudicated finding by a court, arbitrator, or tribunal or a finding by the Company based on clear and convincing evidence of a knowing misstatement, misrepresentation, or omission by any party in connection with the Origination or Closing of a Loan, the Loan Application, or the Insurance Application intended to: (i) defraud any party involved in the transaction; or (ii) obtain any moneys, funds, credits, assets, securities, insurance or other properties from any party involved in the transaction by means of fraudulent pretenses, representations, or promises.

This Life of Loan Exclusion shall not apply for misstatements, misrepresentations, or omissions by the Borrower if:

- (i) The Loan has been subject to a successful Independent Validation or Quality Control Review by the Company and the Borrower has made the First Twelve Loan Payments; or the Independent Validation or Quality Control Review of the Loan was successfully conducted after the Loan has seasoned at least twelve (12) months, without regard to the delinquency status of the Loan prior to or at the time of such review;
- (ii) The satisfaction of the First Thirty-Six (36) Months Test; or
- (iii) The satisfaction of the Sixty (60) Months Test.
- b) Pattern Activity. A finding of Pattern Activity.
- c) <u>Data Inaccuracies</u>. Any inaccurate data submitted by or on behalf of the Loan Originator to the Company for purposes of obtaining insurance, if and to the extent such data inaccuracy:
  - (i) Involves five (5) or more Loans insured by the Company and Originated by the same Loan Originator; and
  - (ii) Involves the same delivery data element(s); and
  - (iii) Differs from the information in the Loan Origination File used as the basis of the Insurance Application; and
  - (iv) The Company determines that, had it known the correct information, either: (i) the Loan would not have been eligible for insurance at the time of Origination; or (ii) the Loan would have been eligible for insurance, but under different terms.

The only data inaccuracies covered by this Section are those that occur as a result of an operational or system issue involving the electronic transmission of data to the Company.

ARCH 3800.03 (03/20) Page 4 of 6



- d) <u>Non-Compliance with Laws</u>. Any non-compliance with Applicable Law to the extent such non-compliance (i) impairs the enforceability of the Loan, note, bond, instrument or other evidence of indebtedness, mortgage, deed of trust, or other similar instrument, which constitutes or is equivalent to a lien or charge on the Property; (ii) materially increases the amount of the Insurance Benefit; or (iii) the Loan is found by a court or regulatory body to have been in violation of, or if the Company reasonably believes, based on Credible Evidence, that a violation has occurred with respect to, one or more laws or regulations relating to the insurability of the Loan.
- e) <u>Not Secured by First Lien</u>. If the Loan is not secured by a valid, enforceable first lien against the Property.
- f) <u>Unacceptable Mortgage Product</u>. Any Loan that the Company is not permitted to insure under Applicable Law at the time the Loan was Originated.

If a Life of Loan Exclusion applies, the Company shall have the right to Rescind coverage or pursue a Rescission Alternative, at its discretion.

# 3.4 GSE Repurchase Review Option

- a) In the event that one of the Rescission Limitations in Section 3.2 apply and the Loan is then subject to a repurchase from a GSE for Single Loan Fraud or Pattern Activity (as defined in Section 3.3), the Company shall be permitted to conduct an Independent Validation of the Loan, even if one has already been performed. If, during this review, the Company identifies Single Loan Fraud or Pattern Activity, it may Rescind coverage of the Loan, regardless of whether a Rescission Limitation previously applied or a Rescission Alterative was accepted.
- b) The Insured shall notify the Company in the event that a Loan is required by the GSEs to be repurchased based on Single Loan Fraud or Pattern Activity.

#### 3.5 Rescission/Investigation Parameters

- a) The Company shall not take any of the following actions with respect to a Loan at any time:
  - (i) Rescind coverage solely on the ground that the Insured has failed to provide to the Company a document or other information requested by the Company, if that document or information is not relevant to the Company's investigation as to whether there was a Defect or Significant Defect with respect to that Loan;
- (ii) Rescind coverage for any reason unless the Rescission is supported by Credible Evidence;
- (iii) Rescind coverage for misrepresentations which are not Significant Defects;
- (iv) Rescind coverage when the sole basis for such Rescission is an eligibility and/or underwriting error committed by the Company in the course of its Mortgage Insurance Underwrite or Independent Validation (e.g., a miscalculation by the Company of the Borrower's debt-to-income ratio or a misapplication by the Company of its own underwriting or eligibility requirements). Provided, however, that if the Company determines that there is a basis for Rescission unrelated to the Company's error, the Company shall Rescind coverage on the Loan unless a Rescission limitation has taken effect by operation of Section 3.2.

ARCH 3800.03 (03/20) Page 5 of 6



- b) Subject to Section 3.5(c), the Company shall not take any of the following actions with respect to a Loan after a Rescission limitation has taken effect by operation of Section 3.2:
  - (i) Rescind coverage for a breach of Section 3.1, other than for a Life of Loan Exclusion;
  - (ii) Request any documents or information from the Insured for the purpose of investigating a potential breach of Section 3.1;
  - (iii) Rescind coverage for failure of the Insured to provide the Loan Origination File, or other documents relating to the Origination of the Loan, unless such documents are required by the Delinquency and Claims Reference Manual. This Section shall not affect the Insured's obligation to provide servicing documents, or other documents not related to the Origination of the Loan, upon request by the Company.
- c) Section 3.5(b) shall not apply to the Company's request for documents or information, investigation of a Loan, or Rescission of coverage where such action relates to:
  - (i) a Subject Matter for which a Rescission limitation has yet to take effect by operation of Section 3.2; or
  - (ii) the Company becomes aware of Credible Evidence of a Life of Loan Exclusion; or
  - (iii) documents required under Section 8.1 for the filing of a Claim.
- 3.6 Withdrawal or Limitation of Independent Validation Endorsement

The Policyholder's authorization to deliver Loans for coverage under the Independent Validation Endorsement is at the Company's sole discretion. The Company has the absolute right to withdraw or limit the Policyholder's authorization to deliver Loans for coverage under the Independent Validation Endorsement for any reason with or without cause. Such withdrawal or limitation shall be effective immediately upon Written notice to the Policyholder.

ARCH MORTGAGE INSURANCE COMPANY | 230 NORTH ELM STREET NC 27401 | ARCHMI.COM

MCUS-B0916AF-0519

© 2019 Arch Mortgage Insurance Company. All Rights Reserved. Arch MI is a marketing term for Arch Mortgage Insurance Company and United Guaranty Residential Insurance Company.

ARCH 3800.03 (03/20) Page 6 of 6



Arch Mortgage Insurance Company
United Guaranty Residential Insurance Company
230 N Elm Street
Greensboro NC 27401

T: 800 334 8966 www.archmi.com

# DELEGATED UNDERWRITING ENDORSEMENT TO FIRST LIEN MASTER POLICY FORM ARCH 3800.00 (O3/20)

#### It is understood and agreed that:

- A. The Company has qualified the Policyholder to deliver Loans for coverage under the Delegated Underwriting Endorsement (the "Delegated Endorsement"). Through this Delegated Endorsement and subject to all of the terms and conditions of the Master Policy, the Company delegates to the Policyholder its authority to underwrite whether mortgage insurance should be issued with respect to Loans. The Company's delegation of its underwriting authority is expressly defined and limited by the Master Policy, as amended by this Delegated Endorsement. By delivering a Loan to the Company for coverage under the Delegated Endorsement, the Policyholder is deemed to acknowledge, understand and agree to such terms and conditions.
- B. The Master Policy, as amended by this Delegated Endorsement, shall apply to each Loan delivered for coverage hereunder (each a "Delegated Loan").
- C. The Delegated Program Manual published on the Company's website as it may be amended from time to time, contains additional information related to the delivery of Delegated Loans for coverage hereunder.
- D. The Master Policy shall be deemed to be amended as set forth below only with respect to Delegated Loans and shall not be amended by this Delegated Endorsement in connection with any Loan that is not a Delegated Loan. The Master Policy is amended as follows for each Delegated Loan:
- 1. The text of Section 1.99 (definition of "Underwriting Requirements") is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following:

"Underwriting Requirements" means the Company's underwriting guidelines, policies and procedures contained in the Underwriting Manual in effect and available on the Company's website and as specified in the Policy Commitment Letter as of the date the Loan was underwritten for insurance by the Company. These underwriting guidelines, policies and procedures may be unilaterally changed by the Company on thirty (30) days advance notice and may be made by email, posting on the Company's website or other electronic means agreed to by the Insured, except changes that expand these underwriting guidelines, policies and procedures shall not require advance notice; or the approved exceptions to the Underwriting Requirements as evidenced in the Policy Commitment Letter.

ARCH 3800.01 (03/20) Page 1 of 4



# 2. The text of Section 2.1(a) (Scope of Master Policy) is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following:

#### 2.1 Scope of Master Policy

The Master Policy applies only to Loans:

a) That are underwritten for mortgage insurance by the Policyholder pursuant to a delegation of the Company's insurance underwriting authority to the Policyholder under the Delegated Endorsement. To be eligible for coverage under the Master Policy, the Delegated Loan must conform to the Underwriting Requirements. It is the Policyholder's obligation to determine whether a Loan conforms to the Underwriting Requirements; and

Section 2.1(b) is unchanged.

# 3. The text of Section 2.2 (Insurance Application) is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following:

# 2.2 Delivery of Loan Data

To insure a Loan under the Master Policy, the Policyholder must transmit data regarding the Loan to the Company within the earlier of forty-five (45) days after the Loan Closing Date and prior to the first regularly scheduled Loan payment date, or such other period as the Company approves, and in a form and format prescribed in the Delegated Program Manual, or as may otherwise be approved by the Company in Writing. Upon receipt of a transmittal from the Policyholder containing data that satisfies the Underwriting Requirements established by the Company, the Company shall within five (5) Business Days following such receipt send to the Policyholder a Commitment or a Certificate which offers to extend (in the case of a Commitment), or extends (in the case of a Certificate), coverage under the terms and conditions of the Master Policy. Payment of Premium, as specified in the Commitment, is a condition precedent to a Commitment being converted to a Certificate extending coverage under the Master Policy to the related Loan. If the Company issues a Commitment containing other conditions precedent to the issuance of insurance, the Policyholder shall satisfy such conditions before the Commitment becomes a Certificate.

# 4. Section 2.3 (Declination of Insurance Application/New Commitments) is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following:

#### 2.3 Declination of Transmittal /New Commitments

If the Company declines a transmittal of data regarding a Loan under Section 2.2, it will not issue a Commitment or a Certificate, and it shall within five (5) Business Days following receipt of the Loan Data as specified in Section 2.2 (Delivery of Loan Data) notify the Policyholder in Writing of the declination. The Company is under no obligation to extend insurance coverage under the Master Policy and may cease issuing new Commitments and Certificates without prior notice to the Policyholder.

#### 5. The following provision is added as a new Section 2.8:

## 2.8 Term of the Delegated Underwriting Endorsement

The Company shall issue Commitments and Certificates extending coverage under the Master Policy to Loans Originated by the Policyholder under the terms of the Delegated Endorsement on and after the

ARCH 3800.01 (03/20) Page 2 of 4



date on which the Delegated Endorsement is delivered to the Policyholder and until the Company terminates the Policyholder's delegated authority to place mortgage insurance pursuant to Section 2.9.

#### 6. The following provision is added as a new Section 2.9:

#### 2.9 Withdrawal or Limitation of Delegation

The delegation to the Policyholder of the Company's authority to underwrite mortgage insurance under the Master Policy is at the Company's sole discretion. The Company has the absolute right to withdraw or limit its delegation of authority to underwrite mortgage insurance at any time for any reason with or without cause.

- a) Withdrawal of Delegation for Cause. If the withdrawal is for cause, the Company has the right to withdraw the delegation, effective immediately upon giving notice to the Policyholder, whether in Writing, orally or by any other means, and shall have no obligation to insure any additional Loans or issue any Certificates, including on Loans previously approved by the Policyholder for which the Company has not issued a Certificate. If the notification of withdrawal for cause is not done in Writing, the Company shall confirm the withdrawal of the Policyholder's delegated authority is for cause by Written notice of such withdrawal within thirty (30) days after the withdrawal. The withdrawal or limitation of the delegation of authority, if for cause, shall not be the Company's exclusive remedy, but rather shall be cumulative to any other remedies available to the Company. A withdrawal or limitation of the delegation of authority shall be "for cause" as used herein if the Company has reasonable cause to believe that the Insured has breached or failed to comply with, through act or omission, any of the terms and conditions of the Master Policy or the Delegated Endorsement. Immediately upon notification of withdrawal for cause, the Company shall have no further obligation to extend coverage to any Loans under the Delegated Endorsement including any Loans already approved by the Policyholder but not yet submitted to the Company.
- b) Withdrawal of Delegation Without Cause. If the withdrawal of the Policyholder's delegated authority is not for cause, the Company shall give the Policyholder at least thirty (30) days' prior Written notice of the withdrawal. At the conclusion of the thirty (30) day period, the Company shall have no obligation to extend coverage to any Loans under the Delegated Endorsement including any Loans already approved by the Policyholder but not yet submitted to the Company for issuance of a Commitment or Certificate.

## 7. The following provision is added as a new third paragraph to Section 9.1(e):

If the Policyholder fails to timely make a Loan Origination File for a Delegated Loan available to the Company after the Company's request, in addition to its rights under Section 8.2(c) and Section 9.1(b), and subject to the Rescission limitations under Section 3.2 with respect to that Loan, such failure to provide the Loan Origination File gives the Company the right to withdraw or limit immediately the Policyholder's delegation of authority to underwrite mortgage insurance under the Delegated Endorsement for cause under Section 2.9.

This Delegated Endorsement does not apply to any Loan that is not a Delegated Loan nor does it modify the Master Policy or extend coverage on any Loan that is not a Delegated Loan. All capitalized terms used in this Delegated Endorsement shall have the meanings set forth in the Master Policy, except as otherwise defined herein. All conditions of the Master Policy not modified by this Delegated Endorsement remain in full force and effect for all Loans insured under the Master Policy. If any of the

ARCH 3800.01 (03/20) Page 3 of 4



terms and conditions included in this Delegated Endorsement conflict with the terms of the Master Policy, the terms of this Delegated Endorsement shall control.

# SAMPLE

ARCH MORTGAGE INSURANCE COMPANY | 230 NORTH ELM STREET NC 27401 | ARCHMI.COM

MCUS-B0916AE-0519

© 2019 Arch Mortgage Insurance Company. All Rights Reserved. Arch MI is a marketing term for Arch Mortgage Insurance Company and United Guaranty Residential Insurance Company.

ARCH 3800.01 (03/20) Page 4 of 4



Arch Mortgage Insurance Company
United Guaranty Residential Insurance Company
230 N Elm Street
Greensboro NC 27401

T: 800 334 8966 www.archmi.com

GSE FINANCED PREMIUM ENDORSEMENT TO FIRST LIEN MASTER POLICY FORM ARCH 3800.00 (O3/20)

It is understood and agreed that:

This GSE Financed Premium Endorsement ("Endorsement") shall apply to any GSE Loan: (i) where the Premium the Policyholder paid for the coverage has been charged to the Borrower and financed as part of the principal of such Loan; and (ii) the Certificate for such Loan is issued after the date on which this Endorsement is delivered to the Policyholder and thereby made part of the Policyholder's Master Policy. Each such Loan shall be referred to as a "GSE Financed Premium Loan."

The Master Policy shall be deemed to be amended by this Endorsement only with respect to GSE Financed Premium Loans and the related Certificates, and shall not be amended by this Endorsement in connection with any Loans that are not GSE Financed Premium Loans. The Certificate relating to each GSE Financed Premium Loan shall reflect that the Loan is a GSE Financed Premium Loan.

The Master Policy is hereby amended as follows for each GSE Financed Premium Loan and related Certificate:

- 1. Section 8.3 (Computation of Calculated Loss) is amended by adding the following new paragraph (j) and replacing the period at the end of paragraph (i) with "; and":
  - j) If the Percentage Option is payable by the Company or used to calculate the Third-Party Sale Option, an amount calculated as (x) the Premium paid to the Company for coverage of the Loan, to the extent such Premium was included in, and paid from, the original principal amount of the Loan multiplied by (y) a percentage (not to exceed one hundred percent) equal to the Default Amount, divided by the original principal amount of the Loan.
- 2. A new Section 8.4(e) is added as follows:
- 8.4(e) GSE Financed Premium Loans. If the Loan is a GSE Financed Premium Loan, in addition to the sum due pursuant to the option described in Section 8.4(a) which the Company selects, the Insurance Benefit payable by the Company will include, if the Percentage Option is payable by the Company or used to calculate the Third-Party Sale Option, the amount calculated under Section 8.3(j).

ARCH 3800.02 (03/20) Page 1 of 2



All capitalized terms used in this Endorsement shall have the meanings set forth in the Master Policy, except as otherwise defined herein. Nothing herein contained shall be held to vary, alter, waive, or extend any of the terms, conditions, provisions, agreements, or limitations of the above referenced Master Policy other than as noted above.

# SAMPLE

ARCH MORTGAGE INSURANCE COMPANY | 230 NORTH ELM STREET NC 27401 | ARCHMI.COM

MCUS-B0916AG-0519

© 2019 Arch Mortgage Insurance Company. All Rights Reserved. Arch MI is a marketing term for Arch Mortgage Insurance Company and United Guaranty Residential Insurance Company.

ARCH 3800.02 (03/20) Page 2 of 2